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P-R-0-C-E-E-D-1-N-G-S
9:53 a.m.

CHAIRPERSON HILL: AIl right. Good morning, the
meeting will please come to order. Good morning, ladies and
gentlemen. We"re convened and broadcasting this decision
meeting by videoconference. This i1s the December 16, 2020
public neeting set -- oh, wait a m nute.

MR MOY: | didn't want to say anything earlier,
M. Chai rman, because you were already on a roll. You kind
of read that for the neeting.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Oh, | read the hearing one?

MR, MOY: Yeah, that's why your sentinent that it
was too | ong was correct, because that was for the hearing.
But | couldn't interrupt you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: | appreciate that, M. My. So,
are we good?

MR, MOY: | think so, unless the OAG di sagrees.

CHAI RPERSON HILL: All right. | don't see them
rai sing their hands, so we're good then. GCkay. Al right.
Then, M. My, you can call our first hearing case.

MR, MOY: Ckay. Just before | do that, for the
record, I'd |like to announce previous case applications that
were schedul ed for this docket and, of course, the status of
t hose cases.

So, Case Application Nunber 20336 of 1447 Maryl and
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LLC was withdrawn by the applicant.

Appl i cation Nunber 20307 of Eckington Court LLC
was post poned, rescheduled to January 27, 2021.

Appl i cation Nunber 20338 of A ennorth | nvestnents
LLC was postponed, rescheduled to February 3, 2021.

And Application Nunber 20280 of VBS Community
Bui | ders LLC was post poned, reschedul ed to February 24, 2021.

Thank you, sir.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: GCkay, great. Thank you, M.
Moy. VWhenever you'd |like, you can call 20339.

MR MOY: Ckay. So, the first case in the hearing
session is Application Nunber 20339 of Lee, L-E-E, Street
Devel opnent LLC, as anended for special exception under the
Vol untary | nclusionary Devel opnent requirenents of Subtitle
D Section 5206.2 and pursuant to Subtitle X, Chapter 10, for
use variance from the perm ssions of Subtitle U Section
201. 1(b). This would construct three two-unit flats, R-2
Zone, at prem ses 4404 Lee Street Northeast, Square 5125,
Lots 868 and 869.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: AI'l right, great. Thank you,
M. My.

MR, MOY: And there is sonme prelimnary matters to
this one, sir.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: Sure. M. Young, 1is the

appl i cant here?
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MR. YOUNG Yeah, they are callingin, sol'mgoing
to unnute the applicant and applicant's agent. They are both
calling in.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Can either the applicant
or the applicant's agent hear ne?

MR. DAVI S:. Yes, the applicant can hear you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Could you introduce
yourself, sir?

MR DAVIS. My nane is Alan Davis, |'mthe owner
of Lee Street Devel opnent LLC

MR, SALLAH. Al ex Sallah, the engineer.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: M. Sallah, are you the person

who's going to be presenting or is it you, M. Davis?

MR, SALLAH. We have an attorney who is supposed
to call in.

CHAIRPERSON HILL: Is that attorney wth us?
VWhat's the nane of the attorney?

MR, SALLAH. Christina --

MR, DAVIS: Christina Mohaned (phonetic).

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Chri stina Mhanmed?

MR. DAVIS: Yes.

CHAI RPERSON HILL: M. Young, do you see a
Chri stina Mohaned anywhere?

MR YOUNG | do not. | would need her phone

nunber .

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




A WD

o Ol

~l

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. M. Davis, | think we're
going to -- we have a bunch of stuff to deal wth anyway, so
let's see what happens first, and M. Sall ah.

MR SALLAH: Yes.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: M. Sall ah or M. Davi s, whoever
would like to respond to all this, | nean, we don't have a
report fromthe Ofice of Planning, we don't have a report
fromthe ANC, | don't believe, and it seens as though there's

a bunch of things you guys still need to take care of before
you're back before us, so | think we're going to have to
post pone this.

Do you, M. Davis or M. Sallah, understand what
Is still needed in terns of getting this organized to the
poi nt where we can hear it?

MR SALLAH: Yes. Yes, this is Alex Sallah. Yes,
| under st and.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. So, when do you think
you' d have everything back before us ready to go?

MR, SALLAH Ckay. The O fice of Planning could
not provide a report because the attorney didn't provide a
burden of proof in time. So, but we do have the burden of
proof, which was uploaded yester-night into the database.
And so, the ANC letter, we should be getting it any tine,
this week or so. So, we should be ready whenever you are

ready to take our case.

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




A WD

o Ol

~

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

CHAIRPERSON HILL: M. Fothergill, could vyou
I ntroduce yoursel f, please?

MR, SALLAH: Hel | 0?

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: On npbnment, M. Sall ah.

MR SALLAH. Ckay, okay.

M5. FOTHERG LL: Good norning, Chairman H Il and
menbers of the Board. |'m Anne Fothergill for the Ofice of
Pl anni ng.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: So, Ms. Fothergill, do you know
what they still need -- | nean, they understand they stil
need a bunch of stuff to deal with, right? And so, | guess
"Il ask M. My. M. My, when do you think we'll be able
to get them back here?

MR, MOY: Yeah, sorry for the pause. Well, | think
the near-future dates that would accommpdate the Board
actually woul d be January 13, where the board has schedul ed
nine cases. After that, next three hearing dates, we're in
double digits. But | don't have in front of nme when the ANC
i s neeting between now and January 13.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: M. My, how does March | ook?

MR. MOY: March is better. March --

MR, DAVIS: January 13 would --

MR, MOY: March 3 would be good, we have seven
cases on March 3.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: GCkay.
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MR, MOY: That woul d gi ve the applicant anple tine.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. M. Davis and M. Sal |l ah,
we just have a | ot of cases, we don't have an opportunity to
put you on the docket until March 3.

We could go ahead, and it seens |ike you have a
| ot of work that you still -- | don't know exactly where you
are in terns of discussions with the Ofice of Planning.
It's necessary to work wwth the Ofice of Planning to figure
out exactly whether or not, to get your case ready for us to
hear. So, I'mgoing to go --

MR DAVIS: Excuse ne, is there any way that we
could do January 13? Because we're kind of in a hardship
over there with our loan and we really need to try to get a
decision, if it's possible.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: What does January 13 | ook |i ke,
M. My? How nany you got ?

MR. MOY: N ne cases, sir. M only --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: We have ni ne now?

MR. MOY: Yeah, we have ni ne now, this woul d be the
tenth case. My only concern is whether or not the applicant
woul d have tine to prepare his materials, return to the ANC,
and allowing time for the Ofice of Planning to do their
evaluation. So, | would also defer to Ms. Fothergill.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ms. Fothergill, do you have a

rough idea as to where you think this is?
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M5. FOTHERAQ LL: It's hard to know, because we
haven't -- we alerted the applicant to things we needed a
long time ago and haven't heard back. The applicant
mentioned that a revised burden of proof was upl oaded to the
record, but | don't see it. So, it's hard for ne to say.
It'sinthe applicant's hands to provide the informati on, and
then we wll do the analysis.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Al'l right. 1'Il tell you what,
M. Sallah and M. Davis, we'll go ahead and put you on the
13th of January. | don't necessarily --

MR DAVI S. kay.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: -- necessarily think you're
going to be ready, right? And --

MR DAVIS. W'll be ready, sir.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: -- if you're not ready --

MR DAVIS: |'"msorry, we'll be ready. | think the
ANC is onboard with the project, and we have pretty nuch

everything together, so we'll be ready.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. I["m just letting you
know, M. Davis, and | understand that you think and hope
you're going to be ready, but the Ofice of Planning is an
i nportant key to --

MR, DAVI S:. Ckay.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: -- what is happening. So, the

ANC, that's great, but you need to work with the Ofice of
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Pl anni ng, so you m ght not be ready.

MR DAVI S. kay.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: And i f you're not ready, please
| et us know ahead of tine, because we're doing our best to
do what we're supposed to do for the city, but having us do

MR DAVI S. kay.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: -- double-digit cases aday, I'm

starting to get pushback from different areas and it's

starting

MR DAVI S. kay.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: -- to be difficult for us. So

MR DAVI S. kay.

(Si nmul t aneous speaki ng.)

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: If you think you're not going
to make it, | would let M. My know as soon as possi bl e,
because that March 3 date will also fill up and then you're
going to get pushed back even farther.

MR DAVIS: Cot it, we --

CHAlI RPERSON HI LL: Okay.

MR. DAVIS:. -- understand, thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Al'l right.

MR. DAVIS. Yes, sir, thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Let's put it --
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MR, SALLAH. Thank you.

MR, MOY: M. Chairman?

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Sure.

MR, MOY: M. Chairman?

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Yeah?

MR MOY: And this is your decision, if this is
com ng back for hearing on January 13, | want to be sure the
Ofice of Planning has tine to do --

M5. DOUGLAS: Hel | 0?

MR MOY: -- what they need to do, so --

M5. DOUGLAS: Hel | 0?

CHAlI RPERSON HI LL: Hel | 0?

M5. DOUGLAS: This is Conm ssioner Dougl as. I
submtted all ny docunents earlier, so you all should have
that information in support of M. Johnson. So, that
i nformati on was submtted. So, | wanted to stand corrected
with that, M. Hll.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay, Commi ssioner. Sorry, |
didn't --

M5. DOUGLAS: | did signit as Comm ssioner Dougl as
and | did signit, |I just wanted to |let you know we sent in
all the docunents in reference to the Lee project and all.
So, you have that, so |I just wanted to nake sure that was
clear, the information was sent and so, you need to stand

correct on that. And ny letter of support and the ANC, so
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we are in support of M. Lee's project.

So, please check that and nmake sure, because |
called several tinmes and spoken in regards to that this
norni ng so, but you all said you had not received it, but
it's there. So, please check and make sure that announcenent
I S saved. This is Comm ssioner Douglas, | want to w sh
everybody a happy holiday and Chri st nmas.

I"min support of the project and also the ANCis
I n support, they sent the Form 122 and also the Community
Agreenent as well. So, please check that to make sure. |If
anything el se that he need, I'll agree wwth you all, he needs
to get that ready for the Ofice of Planning. But we're in
support of the project. Thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Al'l right, Comm ssioner, thanks
so much. | see all of that and | appreciate it. |'msorry,
it was ny error. And, Comm ssioner, how | ong have you been
a conm ssioner there now? Conm ssioner Dougl as?

MR, MOY: She's nuted. She's on nute, sir.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: That's all right, Conm ssioner.
| was just going to say, you guys are pretty well organi zed
al so. Can you hear ne, Comm ssioner Douglas? Can you hear
me? | think you're off nute now, | should be able to hear
you. Hello? Okay, that's all right.

Al right, Comm ssioner. Wll, we do have

everything, we do see everything. | didn't see your nane
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there originally, so | apologize for that, as I said. And
al so, happy holidays to you, as well. That's very kind of
you, first tinme we've been w shed happy holidays in a while,
so that's great. Al right.

So, we're still going to do, | guess -- |'ll get
you M. My. So, we're going to do January 13 for now and
see what happens.

MR DAVI S. kay.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: And, M. My, you had a comment ?

MR MOY: Yes, | had a suggestion, M. Chair,
because of the holidays and having this return on January 13,
the schedule is kind of aggressive. But, if the applicant
does continue to coordinate wwth O fice of Planning, | would
that the applicant nmake any supplenental filings by Monday,

January 4. And then, | suppose, for the Ofice of Planning

to submt any supplenental, well, their report later in that
week.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ms. Fothergill, does that work?

MR DAVIS: Yes, sir.

M5. FOTHERG LL: Yes, assum ng we get everything
we need, we can nmake that date. Thanks.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. M. Davis, can you hear
me?
MR DAVIS: Yes, sir.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: You really have to get with the
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Ofice of Planning, all right?

MR DAVIS: Yes, sir.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Li ke, you'regoingtomssthis,
If you don't -- like, holidays are now, we've just been
w shed happy holidays, there's only two weeks left in the

year. And then, you've got to call sonebody today.

MR DAVIS. Ckay, wll do. W're on top of it.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: GCkay.

MR DAVI S. kay.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: OCkay. All right. Comm ssioner
Turnbul | ?

MEMBER TURNBULL: | just want to just, sort of an
adm ni strative issue. On the 13th, | don't need to be on the
-- since we've only had prelimnary admnistrative
di scussions on this, whatever Zoning Comm ssioner is going

to be on the 13th can handle, can take the case. | don't
necessarily need to be there and add another cog into the
whol e t hing.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay.

MEMBER TURNBULL: So, just wanted to point that
out .

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay, appreciateit. Okay. All
right. Everybody, good |l uck to you, happy holidays as well,
and we'll see you on January 13.

MR. SALLAH. Thank you.
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MR. DAVI S: Thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Thank you. All right. M. My,
you can go to the next one, when you get a chance.

MR MOY: Al right. Thank you, M. Chairman. So,
this woul d be Case Application Nunber 20331 of Magdal ena, |
think -- this is crazy. So, |I'mjust going to, rather than
m spronounci ng the nanme, |'mgoing to spell it out. A-C E-V-
E-D-O nee, NNE-E, and then, P-R-Z-Y-T-UL-S K-A

And this is captioned for special exception from
t he accessory buil ding use requirenents of Subtitle U Section
301.1(e), to denolish the existing garage and construct a
two-story accessory building to be used as a second pri nci pal
dwelling unit and a garage, RF-1 Zone at prem ses 314 Varnum
Street Northwest, Square 3311, Lot 66. And the affidavit of
posting, | believe, M. Chair, is three days late. So, it's
a bit untinmely.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Al right. Let's see.
Coul d the applicant please introduce thenselves?

MS. ACEVEDG Good norning, everyone. M nane is
Magdal ena Acevedo. Tom Raithel, our architect, is having
troubl e 1 ogging on. He can hear, but he can't be heard.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: And what's the name of your
architect?

M5. ACEVEDO. Tom Rait hel .

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: M. Young, do you see sonebody
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there |ike that?

MR YOUNG Yeah, 1've brought him on as a
panelist, | see himon here.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: Ms. Acevedo, could you repeat
hi s nanme, pl ease?

MS. ACEVEDGO: Thonas Raithel, R A-1-T-H E-L.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: M. Raithel, can you hear ne?
Ms. Acevedo, |I'msorry, could you pronounce it again?

MS. ACEVEDO. Acevedo. | know, | switched froma
tough | ast nane to another tough |ast nane.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: What was it before?

M5. ACEVEDO Przyt ul ska.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: All right. Acevedois alittle
easi er.

(Laughter.)

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: Okay.

MS. ACEVEDO So - -

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Go ahead, Ms. Acevedo.

M5. ACEVEDO. | know that he is present, even if
you can't hear him But if you have any questions for ne,
| should be able to answer them

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. You know that there's a
21-day filing deadline waiver that you guys requested?

MS. ACEVEDO That, | don't know about, but | can

ask him | knowthat we've had the notice up actually on our
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house for about four nmonths now. | don't think we sent in
t he photograph in tine, but --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Actually, this is the
update, the letter of authorization. And then --

M5. ACEVEDO Ch, yes, | did sign --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: That's okay.

M5. ACEVEDO -- that, yes, | did sign that.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: And t hen, t he sel f-
certification.

M5. ACEVEDO Yes, | do renenber signing both of
t hose.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. D d you -- what you're
presenting before us is what you presented in front of the
ANC, correct?

M5. ACEVEDQO Correct.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. GCkay. Unless the board

has any issues, |'mgoing to grant the waiver. |f the board
has any issues, you can raise your hand. Al right. [|I'm
going to go ahead and grant the waiver. Filing deadline,

let's see, so, Ms. Acevedo, are you going to be presenting
to us?

M5. ACEVEDO | don't know, dependi ng on what your
guestions are, | have sone basic information, which is
essentially that we're trying to put an apartnent above our

garage so ny father-in-law can nove in with us when he
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retires soon. And | know that we did receive support from
the ANC. There were -- there's no one opposed fromthe ANC
and nobody opposed --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay.

M5. ACEVEDO -- from our nei ghborhood as well

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: Okay. Sorry, | was having a
little bit of difficulty here nyself. Comm ssioner Goodman,
are you there?

MR, GOODVAN: | am

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Conm ssioner, is there sone
testinony you'd like to give?

MR GOODMAN:  Sorry, not necessarily. | have
anot her case today, so I'mjust listening to this hearing.
We are in full support of Ms. Acevedo's application.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. |I'mgoing to turn to the
O fice of Planning.

M5S. VI TALE: Good norning, M. Chair, nenbers of

the board. Elisa Vitale with the Ofice of Planning, for BZA

Case 20331. And the Ofice of Planning is happy to rest on
the record in support of the requested relief. |'mhappy to
answer any questions that you m ght have. Thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. The affidavit of posting,
right, so that's the 21-day, all right. Does the board have
any questions for the Ofice of Planning? M. Acevedo, do
you have any questions for the O fice of Planning?
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M5. ACEVEDO. | do not.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: M. Young, is there anyone here
wi shing to testify?

MR YOUNG We do not.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: AlI'l right. Ms. Acevedo, is
there anything you would like to add in concl usion?

M5. ACEVEDO. No, |I'm happy to answer any

questions, but | don't have anything to add.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. If the board has any
gquestions, please raise your hand, otherwise, |I'mgoing to
close the hearing. | don't see anyone raising their hand.
All right. [I'mgoing to close the hearing and the record.
M. Young, if you can excuse everyone fromthe hearing room
Ckay.

I t hought, for ne, this was pretty
straightforward, | didn't have any issues. | thought that
the analysis that the Ofice of Planning had provided was

good and efficient. And | thought that, | understood how
they're neeting the burden for us to grant the relief
requested, as is the testinony that was provided by the

applicant. Al so, ANC 4C has provided their support and

analysis. So, | will be voting in support of this.

M. Turnbull, is there anything you would like to
add?

MEMBER TURNBULL: No, | would concur with your
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anal ysis and just point out that it conplies with the zoning

regs 301.1(e) and it is fully conpliant, there's been no --
the ANCis in support, the nei ghbors appear to be in support.
So, I would be followng your lead and voting in support
al so.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. Thank you. M. Smth?

MEMBER SM TH: | second t he anal ysi s that you gave,
Chairman H I, and also the analysis gave by M. Turnbull.
For all of the reasons that both of you highlighted, | would
be in support as well.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Thank you. Vice Chair John?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: | support the application
as well and agree with all of the comments so far as to how

the application neets the requirenents for relief.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: AI'l right. In that case, |I'm
going to make a notion to approve Application Nunmber 20331,
as captioned and read by the secretary, and ask for a second,
Ms. John.

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Second.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: The notion has been nade and
seconded. M. My, could you please take a roll call vote?

MR, MOY: Thank you, M. Chairnan. When | cal
your nane, if you would please respond with a yes, no, or
abstain to the notion nade by Chairnman Hi Il to approve the

application for therelief requested, the noti on was seconded
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by Vice Chair John. Zoning Comm ssioner M chael Turnbull?

MEMBER TURNBULL: Yes.

MR, MOY: M. Smth?

MEMBER SM TH: Yes.

MR. MOY: Vice Chair John?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Yes.

MR MOY: Chairman H|l?

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: Yes.

MR, MOY: We have a board seat vacant. Staff woul d
record the vote as 4-0-1, and this is on the nption of
Chairman Hill to approve the application for the relief
requested, the notion was seconded by Vice Chair John, also
I n support of the notionis M. Smth and Zoni ng Conm ssi oner
M chael Turnbull. The nmotion carries, 4-0-1.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: GCkay, great. Thank you, M.
Moy . Pl ease feel free, M. My, when you can, to call our
next case.

MR. MOY: The next case before the board is
Application Number 20332 of, I'"'mgoing to spell it, S CHF,
VEG, V-E-G LLC, captioned and advertised for a special
exception under the use provisions of Subtitle U Section
513.1(1) to permt a veterinary hospital in an existing
m xed-use building in the MJ10 Zone at premses 2311 M
Street Northwest, Square 36, Lot 51.

And the only prelimnary, M. Chairman, is Lee's
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untinmely public notice to | easee.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. Let's see. M.
Bl oonfield, are you representing the applicant?

M5. BLOOWFI ELD: Yes, good norning.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Good norni ng. Could vyou
I ntroduce yourself for the record, please?

M5. BLOOVFI ELD: Absolutely. Jessica Bloonfield
with the Law Firm of Hol Il and and Kni ght.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. And, Ms. Bl oonfield, who
Is here with you?

M5. BLOOWVFI ELD: |'m here with Ashley Shoults and
Jenni fer Hanl on. Ashley is our architect and Jennifer is
representing the applicant. And they're both on the call
right now.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: GCkay, great. Well, first of
all, Ms. Bloonfield, welcone. Is this the first tinme you've
been virtual with us or no?

M5. BLOOWFIELD: | thinkit's my first tinme virtual
at BZA, 1've been at Zoni ng Comm ssion a couple of tines.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: ©Onh, all right. Well, we're
better than them

M5. BLOOMFI ELD: |'ve been watching, | know. |
know, you're doing great.

(Laughter.)

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Thanks. All right. Let's see.
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So, there was -- no offense to the Zoning Conm ssion, of
course, they're wonderful as well. Let's see. The untinely
noti ce about the | easees, could you explain that, please?

M5. BLOOWFI ELD: Sure. So, we requested a waiver
fromSubtitle Y 402.1(e), because the notices of the public
heari ng were not sent to the | easees of the existing buil ding
within the 40-day requirenent.

We did send the list and the addresses with our
application, as required by the zoning regul ations, but the
O fice of Zoning did not actually send themout with the rest
of the 200-foot property owner list. As soon as we found
out, we did send themdirectly, as did the Ofice of Zoning.

They also did receive constructive notice, the
property was properly posted. |t was also, the hearing was
timely published in the DC Regi ster. So, they were on notice
even though they did not receive the direct notice fromthe
O fice of Zoning.

And again, the applicant did conplete all of the
requi renments, it was the O fice of Zoning' s oversight and we
wor ked with themto fix the problemas soon as we found out.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Have you had any concerns from
t he ot her |easees?

M5. BLOOWFI ELD: None at all.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Al right. Unless the

board has any issues, |'m going to go ahead and grant the
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wai ver. |If you have an issue, please raise your hand. No?
Al right, okay. W're going to go ahead and grant that
wai ver .

Ms. Bloonfield, | guess, if you want to go ahead
and just walk us through your presentation and how you
believe the applicant is satisfying the criteria for us to
grant the relief requested, and you can begin whenever you
li ke.

M5. BLOOWFI ELD: Sure thing. Thank you. Again,
Jessica Bloonfield with the office of Holland and Knight.
W are here requesting a special exception to permt a
veterinary hospital use in the partially bel ow grade retai
space of an existing building, located at 2311 M Street
Nor t hwest .

The property is md-block on M Street and is
surrounded to the east and west by private property, which
are i nmproved with existing buildings. The building contains
two | evel s of bel ow grade parki ng, conmuni ty-serving of fices,
i ncl uding nedical offices, on floors one through five, and
then, residential units on floors six through ten.

The proposed veterinary hospital space would be
| ocated in a partially bel owgrade | evel between t he parking
| evel s and the first floor, which contains a dry cl eaner and
a nedical office. This space is approxinmately 4200 square

feet in size and it will not abut any residential uses.
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The filings in the case record provide detailed
reasons for how the application neets the special exception
standard, particularly as they relate to the mtigation of
any potential noise, odor, or waste that could be generated
by this veterinary hospital use.

Accordingly, we believe that we neet the speci al
exception standards and that the use will be in harnony with
t he general purpose and intent of the zoning regul ati ons and
zoning map and wll not adversely affect the use of any
property. The applicant has worked with the Ofice of
Pl anni ng and DDOI, and we are pleased to have support from
both of those agencies in the case record, neither of which
I dentified any concerns or conditions to approval.

W' ve al so worked with the ANC for a whil e now and
they voted -- that's ANC 2A They voted unaninously in
support of the project. And fromwhat we hear, they're very
excited to have this use in the nei ghborhood.

Finally, we did receive one letter in support to
t he case record, but other than that, we haven't heard any --
we heard virtually zero opposition or concerns with this use,
everyone's very excited.

| would love to turn it over to Jennifer Hanl on,
if that's hel pful, totalk alittle bit about this particul ar
veterinary hospital use and why it's unique and doesn't

really quite exists in the District, if that's helpful.
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O herwi se, we can just cl ose our presentation there and turn
It over to questions.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: Sure. Actually, go ahead, M.
Hanlon, if you want to tell us a little bit about the
proj ect.

M5. HANLON: Sure. Hi, everyone, good norning.
My nane is Jennifer Hanlon. | work for Veterinary Enmergency
Group, based out of Wstchester, New York. My busi ness
address is 7 Legion Drive, Val halla, New York, 10595.

So, essentially, Veterinary Energency Goup is a
rapi dly grow ng group of energency and urgent care hospitals
for pets. W operate 24 hours a day, 365 days a year, to
provide the community with a dedicated energency service.
We currently operate 17 |ocations throughout the country,
mainly on the East Coast, but we do have locations in New
York, New Jersey, Massachusetts, Florida, Texas, Colorado,
and Illinois.

W're very excited to cone to the D.C area,
because currently, the only enmergency provider is up in
Tenl eytown. They are Friendship Aninmal Hospital. So, we
have identified the West End of D.C. as a |l ocation that coul d
greatly benefit from our services.

We consi der oursel ves an extension of the daytine
practices in the area. |'mnot sure who all on this call has

a pet, but your typical general practice is open 9:00 to
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5:00. If you have an energency after hours, that's kind of
where we step in. W also offer dedi cated dayti ne energency,
because a | ot of general practices, because they do work on
appoi ntnent only, they just don't have the tinme or the
facilities to handle really big energencies.

And we're very different than vyour typical
ener gency provider. If you've ever taken your pet to any
type of animal hospital, be it a G2 or an energency,
typically you go in, you're brought to either the waiting
roomor a examroomand then, your pet is taken to the back.
That is 100 percent night and day fromwhat we do at VEG

When you cone into a VEG everyone goes directly
to the treatnent area with your pet and you can stay wth
your pet for every single procedure they are getting. | f
they're getting blood drawn, you can be there. |If they're
getting x-rays, you can |ook through the w ndow. W' ve
actual ly had people watch surgeries. A |lot of people don't
want to do that, but they're welconme to.

That's a really big basis for what we do as a
conpany, is keeping people and their pets together, and we
like to say that we always find a way to say yes. |If your

pet is hospitalized with us overnight, if you want to stay

overnight, sure, we'll pull you up a chair, you can sit
there, you can watch them If you want to Facetine with
them you can do that as well. W always try to find a way
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to make that and keep that connection with people and their
pet s.

That's pretty nuch a good overview of us. W're
very excited to be in the area, we think we're going to be
areally great service to the community. And that specific
| ocation is very inportant to us, because we think a | ot of
people will be able to see us, since we are a destination.

Unfortunately, you don't kind of go shopping and run into a

VEG so it's nice that people will be able to see us and
we'll be top-of-mnd when they are having that 2:00 a.m
ener gency.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay, great. Well, M. Hanl on,
that's kind of interesting to hear about. | nean, | have a
smal |l dog nyself and so, |'m |l ooking at your website, it's
kind of interesting.

M5. HANLON: Onh, perfect.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: So, let's see. Yeah, | nean,
if this passes, that area is a great area for you guys. All
right. Let nme see, does the board have any questions for the
applicant? Al right. I1'mgoing to turn to the Ofice of
Pl anni ng.

MR, MORDFIN. Al right. Good norni ng. "' m
St ephen Mordfin with the Ofice of Planning. And the Ofice
of Pl anni ng reconmends approval of this application, finding

that it is in conformance with all of the criteria necessary
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for the granting of a veterinary animal hospital, and is
avai l abl e for questions. Thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay, great. Does anybody have
any questions fromthe Ofice of Planning? Does the board
have any questions for the Ofice of Planning? Does the
applicant have any questions for the Ofice of Planning?

M5. BLOOVFI ELD: No, thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: M. Young, is there anyone here
w shing to speak?

MR YOUNG We do not.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Does the applicant have
anything they would like to add at the end?

M5. BLOOWFI ELD: No, we would just respectfully
request that you deliberate and vote to approve this
application. Thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay, thank vyou. Al right.
kay. |1'mgoing to go ahead and excuse, |I'mgoing to close
t he hearing, close the record, and excuse everyone fromthe
heari ng room Everyone have a nice holiday. Al right.

| can go ahead and begin. | would agree with the
testinmony that the applicant has put forward as to how
they're neeting the criteria for us to grant the relief
request ed.

| would also note that the O fice of Planning' s

report, which is in support, is also, | believe, well
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witten, and | wuld also agree wth their analysis
concerning how they're neeting the criteria for us to grant
the relief requested.

It is also nice to see that the ANC had no i ssues
or concerns and that DDOT had no objections. So, |'mgoing
to be voting in favor.

M. Turnbull, Comm ssioner, is there anything you
woul d |i ke to add?

MEMBER TURNBULL: No, | would concur with your
analysis, M. Chair. | would just add that, to ne, the nost
critical thing for a veterinary hospital or any kind of
animal facility like this is U 5103.1(1), and that's the
mtigation. And it looks |like they've got a pretty good
program for mtigation of noise and snells. So, | wll be
voting in favor also.

CHAI RPERSON HILL: Al right. Thank vyou,
Commi ssi oner. Thank you for adding that. M. Smth?

MEMBER SM TH. | concur with you, Chairman H I,
and al so the comments provided by M. Turnbull. | would be
in support of this application and do give great weight to
OP' s report, it was a very thorough anal ysis on the reasoni ng
why we can grant this relief. So, |I wll support it.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Vice Chair John?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: | agree with the comments

so far and | agree especially with Comm ssioner Turnbull's
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comments. | think in these types of applications, the nost
I mportant thing for nme is the | ack of any significant inpact
on the residential wuse. And so, | can support this
application.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: Ckay, great. Thank you. All
right. |'"'m going to go ahead and nmake a notion then to
approve Application Nunber 20332, as captioned and read by
the secretary, and ask for a second, M. John.

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JCHN: Second.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: The notion has been nmade and
seconded. M. My, could you please take a roll call?

MR, MOY: Thank you, M. Chairman. When | call
your nane, if you would please respond with a yes, no, or
abstain to the notion made by Chairman Hill to approve the
application for the relief requested. Seconding the notion
is Vice Chair John. Zoning Comm ssioner M chael Turnbull?

MEMBER TURNBULL: Yes.

MR, MOY: M. Smth?

MEMBER SM TH: Yes.

MR. MOY: Vice Chair John?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Yes.

MR MOY: Chairman Hill?

CHAlI RPERSON HI LL: Yes.

MR. MOY: We have a board seat vacant. But staff

woul d record the vote as 4-0-1, and this is on the notion
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made by Chairman Hill to approve, notion seconded by Vice
Chair John, also in support of the nmotion M. Smth and
Zoning Comm ssioner M chael Turnbull, board set vacant.
Mbtion carries, 4-0-1.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: GCkay, great. Thank you, M.
Moy. Wen you get a chance, M. My, you are wel cone to cal
our next case.

MR MOY: This would be Application Nunber 20335
of Jeffrey Wagener, as anended, for special exceptions under
Subtitle E Section 5201 fromthe rear addition requirenents
of Subtitle E Section 205.5, |ot occupancy requirenents of
Subtitle E Section 304.1.

Thi s woul d construct a two-story rear additi on and
an accessory building in the rear of an existing attached
principal dwelling unit, RF-1 Zone at premses 741 12th
Street Sout heast, Square 995, Lot 55.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: All right. Thank you, M. My.
Let's see. Is it M. Crawford, is he here? | thought | saw
hi m a second ago.

MR. CRAWFORD: Yes, |'m here.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. M. Crawford, could you
pl ease i ntroduce yourself for the record?

MR, CRAWCRD: Yes. |'mDouglas Crawford, I'mthe
architect and agent for the owner of the property, Jeffrey

Wagener. And | reside at 4335 Harrison Street Northwest in
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D. C.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. And M. Wagener is here?
M. Wagener --

MR WAGENER: Yes, sir, | --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: -- could you i ntroduce yourself
for the record, please?

MR WAGENER: Yes. Jeff Wagener, | live at 741
12th Street Sout heast, Washington, D.C

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Al right. Let's see.
M. Crawford, if you could go ahead and wal k us t hrough your
application and why you believe you' re neeting the standards
for us to grant the relief requested. |1'mgoing to put 15
m nutes on the clock there, just so | know where we are, and
you can begi n whenever you |iKke.

MR, CRAWFORD: All right. Thank you very nuch
t hanks for everyone's tinme this norning. As is stated, we
are here seeking special exception for Subtitle E 205.5 for
the rear wall extension, as well as Subtitle E 304.1 for the
| ot occupancy.

We're hoping to extend the rear wall extension to
do an addition to the rowhone, having an addition be 20-f oot -
six, soit will align with the rear addition to the adjacent
property to the south.

And we are al so doing an inproved sem -encl osed

garage at the rear of the property, which is why we need the
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| ot occupancy increased above 60 percent. The total | ot
occupancy woul d reach a proposed 69.4 percent, which is what
we're seeking relief for within the zone.

And, overall, we feel that we're, yeah, neeting
the intent of what's allowable within the zoning regul ati ons
for these special exceptions. You can see within the design
package that was uploaded as part of our application the
overall massing and size of the project conforns to the
general fabric of the rest of the block and doesn't exceed
t he rear boundaries of any of the other properties that have
al so received rear extensions and generally suitable to the
overall massing of the nei ghborhood.

W' ve al so received approval or support fromthe
ANC, from the Ofice of Planning, as well as from the
adj acent nei ghbors.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Right. So, you're saying 739
12th Street, |I'mlooking for their testinony. You have heard
fromthem the neighbor to the north?

MR. CRAWFORD: Yes, we have. They, | believe the
-- it was either an email or a witten notice was upl oaded
to our application.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Do you recall where that is in
t he record?

MR CRAWFORD: | don't have it at the nonent, but

| can pull it up here.
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CHAI RPERSON HI LL: What's the person's nane?

MR, CRAWORD: M. Wagener m ght be able to speak
to that, | don't know the nane off the top of ny head.

MR WAGENER: Yeah, C aude and Rachel Harriott.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Harriott, okay, | see it here.
Ckay. M. Wagener, it seens like their property is also
under conception, or you don't know?

MR. WAGENER: Yes, they have plans in the works
right now for an extension as well.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: And they're probably going to
cone to us or you don't know?

MR WAGENER: | don't know, sorry.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. Al right. You' re aware
that, | guess, the Capitol Hi Il Restoration, Restoration,
CHRS i s opposed to your application. Can you, M. Crawford,
speak to that a little bit?

MR, CRAWORD: | actually was not aware of this.
W have had a hearing, separate hearings with the ANC
specific to the historic nature of the project, where we
recei ved support from the ANC, as well as the Ofice of
Hi storic Pl anning. | was not particularly directly mde
awar e of any opposition of any kind.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: That's all right. Well, | nean,
their opposition seens to be a variety of things. The nain

reason, | guess, is the fact that you're going 20 feet beyond
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the rear wall. But you're going to match up that with the
one that's to the south of you. Does the board have any
questions of the applicant?

MEMBER TURNBULL: Well, | just wanted to poi nt out
for M. Crawford that it's Exhibit Nunber 38 in our records,
it's Exhibit 38. Basically, what they're --

MR, CRAWFORD: Okay.

MEMBER TURNBULL: Basi cally, what t hey're concerned
about is that they're saying that the deck and spiral stairs
may not have been included in the | ot occupancy cal cul ati ons,
and they're tal king about a railing on the roof deck, which
| believe is now a parapet, which may nmake the matter noot.
But | don't -- anyways, was, | guess, was the deck and the
stairs included in your | ot occupancy cal cs?

MR, CRAWORD: So, |'ve pulled up Exhibit Nunber
38 now, this is the first tine |['ve seen this, it appears
this was put there two days ago, and |I'm briefly glancing
over it.

So, the deck and the spiral staircase are not
included in the calculation for |ot occupancy. It is ny
understanding that it was only to include the building
footprint area for encl osed space, which includes the garage
and the limts of the building.

And you are correct that there is no |onger a

railing on the roof, there is a parapet that has been raised.
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And that had been since we submtted and received approval
fromthe H storic review, but | have had di scussions with t he
Hi storic staff and they have agreed that the parapet is in
keeping wwth their understanding or in keeping with their
approval .

MEMBER TURNBULL: Al'l right. Well, the other thing

that they're oppose to is, of course, you're going 20 feet

back. So, we can check wwth OP on the | ot occupancy calcs
and just confirmthat your analysis is correct.

MR CRAWCORD: Yeah, | would be interested to hear
an evaluation of that. That would be news to ne.

MEMBER TURNBULL: M. Chairman, that was ny only
question. | just wanted to point out what was in the record.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: | was on nmute. Thank you,
Comm ssi oner, | was aski ng whet her there was anybody el se who
had any questions? No? Oh, Ms. John?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Just one question. \Wat
is the height of the deck, M. Crawford?

MR, CRAWORD: The hei ght of the deck? The back
of the -- so, the overall existing parapet seen from 12th
Street is 30 feet 11 inches. The height of the rear parapet
would be 29 foot six inches, so it's below the existing

hei ght of the overall building. The deck is set three feet
bel ow t he parapet hei ght.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Anyone else. Al right. [I'm
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going to turn to the Ofice of Planning.

M5. MYERS: Hi, Crystal Mers for the Ofice of
Pl anning. Let's see, ny radio's on, here we go. The Ofice
of Planning is recomendi ng approval of this case and stands
on the record of the staff report. | know there is a
gquesti on about whether or not the deck, if it's required on
| ot occupancy.

Now, the applicant did not request relief beyond
the 69.4 percent, | believe, sothat's all, inthis case, is
under review. But if the deck is over four feet, then, yes,
it would be, | believe it would be required in the |ot
occupancy percent age.

MR, CRAWORD: Whuld that be the entirety of the
deck or just the anmount of the deck that extended beyond the
four feet?

M5. MYERS: |'mactually not quite sure. | nean,
you may want to doubl e-check with the Zoning Adm nistrator
to be sure. But, yeah, at this point, you would only be
al l owed the 69.4 percent, so if you are over that, then that
woul d be sonething you would have to ask for additional
relief on.

MR, CRAWORD: Ckay.

M5. MYERS: And if you go over 70 percent, it's a
variance relief requirenent.

MR. CRAWFORD: Ri ght .
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CHAl RPERSON HI LL: So, as of now, you, M. Mers,
do not think that they need nore relief fromus?

M5. MYERS: For what we reviewed, for the 69.4
percent, we are satisfied, we recommend approval. [|f this
deck actually does go over, then they woul d need additi onal
relief.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: AI'l right. So, M. Crawford,

do you understand?

MR, CRAWORD: | do, yes. | think we'd like to
proceed with what we have requested for at this tinme. W'l|
evaluate the deck noving forward and, if needed, seek
vari ance.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: Okay. M. MWyers, |'mjust kind

of |l ooking at the plans. Like, that screening for the first

floor there or the -- is that sonething that you all talked
about or is that sonething that the applicant put forward?

M5. MYERS:. That's sonmething they put forward, we
didn't make a recommendation either way on that.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: M. Crawford, just -- | nean,
like, | like the screening, it's kind of |ike nore than we
normal ly see. How did you guys cone up with that?

MR, CRAWFORD: The t hought of havi ng the screen was
just truly for privacy of the neighbors, as well as for that
are in the property. W felt that it -- there's existing
fence and so, it's sort of a keeping of the general fencing
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privacy nature of the site as it is today.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: | see. GCkay. Does anybody have
any nore questions for the Ofice of Planning? Fell ow board
menber s?

MEMBER SMTH | think | have a clarification
gquestion, when it conmes down to the rul es of neasurenent for
| ot occupancy. Does an areaway count agai nst | ot occupancy?

M5. MYERS. |'msorry, can you ask that again?

MEMBER SM TH: Does an areaway count agai nst | ot
occupancy? O a basenent, a stairway into a basenent?

M5. MYERS:. Honestly, |I'mnot sure.

MEMBER SM TH: Ckay.

M5. MYERS: It would be sonmething that, | guess,
woul d have to be asked by the Zoning Adm nistrator to be
cl ear on that.

MEMBER SM TH: Ckay. Thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. Anyone else for the
Ofice of Planning? GCh, M. John?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: | was just going to say
that there are standards for when it will count and | believe
the standards are in the regulations or clarified by the
O fice of Zoning. OAG m ght want to chinme in, but that's ny
recol |l ection, that the areaway depends, | believe on the
size, but I mght not be accurate on that.

MS. CAIN: Not sure of the issue in terns of the
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stairs, | believe that the way they have been covered, it is
not counted in determ ning | ot occupancy.

MEMBER SM TH: Yes, | see that provision that says
uncovered stairs, |andings, and wheelchair ranps that, |
guess, that serve the main floor. So, | guess, what is the
main floor, | guess? But that's clarification | guess they
need from the Zoning Adm nistrator. But | guess this is
besi de the point. Thanks.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Anyone else? Does the
applicant have any questions for the Ofice of Planning?

MR. CRAWFORD: Not at this tine.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Al right. Gkay. M. Young,
IS there anyone here w shing to speak?

MR YOUNG We do not, no.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. M. Crawford, do you have
anything you would like to add at the end?

MR. CRAWORD: No, we appreciate your tine and
appreci ate your consideration and thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: All right, great. I'mgoingto
go ahead and cl ose the hearing and the record. M. Young,
i f you could please excuse everyone from the hearing room
Ckay. Since 1've been talking for a little while, M.
Turnbull, may | start with you?

MEMBER TURNBULL: Sure. Thanks, M. Chair. Since
l"min the Capitol Hi storic Neighborhood, | always listento
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CHRS's comments, but | think npst of them have been
addressed, the railing, the parapet issue.

The 20 feet goi ng back, | nmean, goi ng back beyond
the matter-of-right ten, that's always an issue, |'m al ways
concerned about that. But since both neighbors are in
support of this and there m ght be anot her one goi ng on next
door, | really can't get too hung up on that.

| guess it has been progressing down the alley

anyway, | quess. So, |I'd be wlling to accept it in this
particular case, I'"'mnot really in favor of it in a lot of
cases, but in this case, | think it's okay.

When we tal k about the | ot occupancy, this is a
self-certifying application, soif there's any i ssues and t he
Zoning Adm nistrator brings it up, they're going to have to
go back, they have to make changes. So, | guess | wll be
voting in favor of this.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Thank you, Commi ssi oner. M.
Smith?

MEMBER SM TH: | second M. Turnbull's coments.
| did have sone concerns as it relates to the Capitol Hill
Restoration Society's letter. But | think they have been
addressed, to what M. Turnbull has alluded to.

| did have some concerns that there wasn't a
verification. | understand it's a self-cert, | do have sone

concerns that it wasn't verification as part of OZ or OP
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whet her they are requesting the correct relief, whether it's
a special exception or a variance.

But | do recognize that if it isn't in conpliance
with the | ot occupancy regul ations, the applicant wll have
to nmake nodifications to their application or cone back
before us to request a variance. So, in that, | am
confortable with approving this request for a special
exception.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: Ckay, thanks. Ms. John?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: |'m confortable wth the
application as well and | agree with all of the coments so
far. | think with respect to the 20-foot addition, the
addition is simlar to other houses on the bl ock. And so,
| did have sone concerns about the deck nyself, but the
applicant would have to address that, if having the deck
woul d require a variance. So, |'mokay, |I'mable to support
t he application.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. | also would agree with
ny coll eagues' coments. | mean, | thought that it was
i nteresting that, again, they' re matching the property to the
south, in terns of the 20 feet. | think that -- | nean,
we'l |l see what happens.

| nmean, the two properties to the north al so seem
as though they can now cone out to the 20 feet, so it's even

going to match the third property to the north. | mean, |
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don't know if that, each case is on their own, but it's an
I nteresting way that this is, and the Zoni ng Conm ssi oner can
see how these things kind of play out, obviously, now, which

you guys kind of decide at a higher |evel.

But | would agree with the Ofice of Planning's
analysis, as well as DDOT. And | wll also be in favor of
this application. [I'mgoing to go ahead and nmake a notion

to approve Application Nunber 20335, as captioned and read

by the secretary, and ask for a second, Ms. John?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JCHN: Second.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: The notion has been nmade and
seconded. M. My, if you could please take a roll call
vot e?

MR, MOY: Thank you, M. Chairman. So, when | call
your nane, if you would please respond with a yes, no, or

abstain to the notion nade by Chairnman Hi Il to approve the
application for the relief requested, seconded by Vice Chair
John. Zoning Comm ssi oner M chael Turnbull?

MEMBER TURNBULL: Yes.

MR, MOY: M. Smth?

MEMBER SM TH: Yes.

MR MOY: Vice Chair John?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Yes.

MR MOY: Chairman Hill?

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Yes.
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MR, MOY: We have a board seat vacant. Staff would
record the vote as 4-0-1, and this is on the notion nmade by
Chairman H Il to approve the application, the npotion was
seconded by Vice Chair John, also in support of the notion
M. Smth and Zoni ng Conm ssioner M chael Turnbull, we have

a seat vacant. The notion carries, 4-0-1.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Great. Thank you, M. My. Can
we all do one nore and then we'll take a break? ay. M.
Moy, you can call our next when you get a chance.

MR MOY: Ckay. Thank you, M. Chairman. So, the
next application before the board is Nunber 20337 of Ayanna,
A-Y-A-N-NA C Kelley, captioned and advertised for a

speci al exception under the R-use requirenents of Subtitle
U Section 203.1(h) to permt the operation of a child

devel opnent center for ages 2 through 12 years old in the R

1- B Zone at prem ses 4501 16th Street Northwest, Square 2702,
Lot 805.

And the prelimnary here, M. Chairman, is --
where are we? Yeah, this is the -- the applicant filed a
second or anended burden of proof outside of the 21-day

deadl i ne.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. Could the applicant
pl ease i ntroduce thensel ves?

MS. KELLEY: Yes. Good norning, M. Chairman and
menbers of the board. M nane is Ayanna Kell ey.
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CHAIRPERSON HILL: M. Kelley, are you the
applicant?

MS. KELLEY: | am

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Are you going to be
presenting to us, M. Kelley?

MS. KELLEY: |'mhere to answer any questions that
you may have about the application.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay.

MS. KELLEY: Yes, sir.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: I's Ms. Brown here with you? 1Is
that who's with us?

MS. KELLEY: Yes.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: And who is Ms. Brown?

M5. BROMWN: Yes.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ms. Brown, could you introduce
yourself for the record, please?

MS. BROWN: Yes. Good norning, M. Chairnman and
menbers of the conmttee. | ampart of the executive board
for this proposal.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. All right. M. Kelley,
if you could please tell wus a Ilittle bit about your
application and why you believe you' re neeting the standard
for us to grant the relief requested?

MS. KELLEY: Sure. So --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Hol d on, one thing. So, then,
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you al so just submtted a new burden of proof, correct?

M5. KELLEY: | did. | did, after I'mspeaking to
soneone, they emailed ne about ny initial burden of proof.
| did not submt the correct information, so | had to
resubmt it. So, the initial burden of proof did not speak

to the standards specified in U 203.1(h).

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: GCkay.

MS. KELLEY: So, | resubmttedit directly to those
st andar ds.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. And the presentation that
you gave to the ANC, it's the sane one that's before us,

correct? There's nothing different?

MS. KELLEY: Yes, there's nothing different. Well,
actually, | didn't present to the ANC, they approved it
W thout nme presenting to them

CHAI RPERSON HILL: Well, you have to submt
sonmet hing to the ANC

MS. KELLEY: Yeah, | submtted a Power Poi nt deck
i nformati on about ny busi ness and the school and its m ssion
and vision, but | didn't speak directly during the neeting.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: So, nothing has changed from
your Power Poi nt presentation that you submtted to the ANC?

MS. KELLEY: Exactly, no.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. Al right. I1'mgoingto

go ahead and approve the waiver unless the board has any
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| ssues, and if so, please raise your hand. GCkay. All right.
|'"mgoing to go ahead and allow that into the record. All
right. M. Kelley, you can go ahead and begi n.

M5. KELLEY: Sure, thank you. So, as stated
before, we are asking for a special exenption under the R-use
requi renent to open up a child devel opnent center | ocated at
4501 16th Street Northwest. The hours of operation would be
from Monday through Friday, 7:30 a.m to 6:00 p.m

W are asking for this exenption, even though
t here were ot her school s | ocated at 4501 16th Street, because
of the ages of the children, we had to cone through the
process in order to ask for the exenption.

The school is located in Sinpson-Hanmine United
Met hodi st Church, where there's already built-out spaces for
school s, because prior to ne being there, there were two
ot her schools located there. | got the opportunity to talk
to the admnistration of the last school that occupied the
space to ensure that we will be able to neet sonme of the
standards as specified in U 203. 1.

Beginning with the facility located in the area
where there will be no objectionable traffic and unsafe
conditions for picking up and dropping off, as stated in
Exhi bit Nunber 28, we have outlined plans for parents to drop
of f students and be able to pick themup w thout causing any

unsafe traffic conditions. That has been upl oaded to ny

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




A wWwN

o O

~

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

50

file.

Based on the previous school being there, they
have already got approval from DDOT in order to put up no
par ki ng signs during specific hours of the school day. And
so, we wll continue toutilize that in order to ensure there
I s safe pick-up and drop-off procedures.

The offsite play area that we'll wutilize during
the day, when weather is permtted, is about six-mnutes
wal king distance from the facility. W plan to utilize
Upshur Park. W hope to utilize streets where there's |ess
traffic, sufficient sidewal k space, so that the caregivers
and staff are able to wal k students fromthe school to Upshur
Park in order to utilize that play area space.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Ms. Kelley, you're aware,
| guess, of the condition that the O fice of Planning has put
forward in terns of no nore than 31 students, 2 to 12 years
of age, staff will be Iimted to no nore than six person,
hours limted to 7:30 a.m to 6:00 p.m Mnday through
Fri day?

MS. KELLEY: Yes.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: And you're in agreenment wth
t hose conditions?

MS. KELLEY: Yes, that's ny initial application.
Speaking with the board, if we decide to expand that, we w ||

just cone back through the process. But that is our first
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initial nunbers of students and al so staff.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Does the board have any
questions for the applicant? No? Al right. I1'mgoing to
turn to the Ofice of Planning.

M5. BROWN- ROBERTS: Good norni ng, M. Chairnman and
menbers of the BZA This is Mxine Brown-Roberts
representing the Ofice of Planning on BZA Case 20337. The
applicant requests a special exception for a child
devel opnent center under Subtitle U Section 203.1(h).

As noted in our report, there is an assi gned drop-
of f/pick-up area with specified tines to accommobdate the
children comng to the center and should not have a
significant inpact on traffic in the area and shoul d not be
unsaf e.

In addition to the onsite play area, as the
applicant said, the children will be taken to the Upshur Park
at 4300 Arkansas Avenue. And then, there is no special
recormendation as there are no outside changes to the
building or the property. There are no other child
devel opment centers within a thousand feet, as stated by the
applicant.

The Ofice of Planning therefore recomends
approval of the special exception. W also recomrend
consideration of the conditions outlined in our report.

Thank you, M. Chairman, and |I'm avail abl e for questi ons.
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CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Ms. Brown-Roberts, just
a couple of questions. For one, could you speak to the
general intent of the zoning regul ati ons and howthey're kind
of neeting those, if you wouldn't mnd? And then, also, in
terns of the thousand feet, it sounds |ike there was one
1,060 feet away?

M5. BROWN- ROBERTS: Pardon me? | didn't hear the
| ast part of the question.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: First, could you speak to sone
of the general intent of the zoning regs, in your opinion?
And then, second, there appears to be another center 1,060
feet away, does that concern the Ofice of Planning?

M5. BROAN- ROBERTS: I n answer to the | ast questi on,

no. | think that wth the specified drop-off area, which is
assigned, and the nunmber of children, | don't think that
there would be that inpact on the traffic. |In relation to

the general specifications, the developnent or the child
devel opmrent center wll not have an inpact on adjacent
properties.

As you can see fromthe pictures, the buildingis
an L-shaped building and the child devel opnent center is
within one wing of the L-shape. And therefore, where the
children will be outside will be sort of buffered fromthe
adj acent residential area.

And it won't have any inpact on the light and air,
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because there's not going to be any additions to the
property. And therefore, we think that the proposal neets
t hose regul ati ons.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Does the board have any

questions for the Ofice of Planning?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: | have a question, but for
the applicant. | forgot to ask where the pick-up |Iines would
be. Wuld that be on the side street, not on 16th Street?

MS. KELLEY: Yes, M. John, it wll be on the
Allison Street side.

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Ckay.

MS. KELLEY: That's where the signs are currently
| ocated, right in front of the entrance to the school.

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Okay, thank you.

M5. KELLEY: You're wel cone.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. Anyone el se?

MEMBER SM TH: To that point, and |'m asking
guestions of Ms. Brown- Roberts, would that pick-up and drop-
of f point be kept on record in the QZ? Wuo keeps that on
record?

MS. BROWN- ROBERTS: Who - -

( Si nul t aneous speaki ng.)

M5. BROMAN- ROBERTS: |' mnot understanding. You're

MEMBER SM TH: Ckay.
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M5. BROWN- ROBERTS: -- asking the --

MEMBER SM TH: | was al so | ooking for the pick-up
and drop-off plan, | didn't see it, so I'm glad Ms. John
asked the question. But ny question is, would that pick-up
and drop-off point be kept on record sonewhere with DCRA or
somewhere to validate it in the future?

M5. BROWN- ROBERTS: It's usually -- DDOT i s the one

who usually enforces it and they have that in their record.

Because when they go for the building permt, when they go
for their permt, that will also be assessed. And al so, as
a child devel opnent center, OSSE al so | ooks at that.

MEMBER SM TH: Ckay. Thanks for the clarification.

M5. BROWN- ROBERTS: Ckay.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Does the applicant have
any questions for the Ofice of Planning?

MS. KELLEY: No, | don't. Thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: M. Young, is there anyone
Wi shing to speak?

MR. YOUNG W do, we have one person signed up.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. |If you could pl ease al | ow

theminto the hearing room Hello, can the w tness hear ne?

REV. MERCER- STATEN: Good norning, | can hear you
wel |, thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Thank you.

REV. MERCER- STATEN: kay. | am Reverend Dr.
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Yvonne Mercer-Staten. I'"'m the pastor at Sinpson-Haniine
Uni ted Met hodi st Church, where Ms. Ayanna Kel l ey is seeking
perm ssion for her school.

l|"djust like to offer that one of the reasons the
school has not had difficulty going through the process is
because our church has been working wth the ANC and al |l of
t he ot her organi zati ons and we have successfully becone good
nei ghbors in our comunity and, therefore, there have not
been any objections raised to the school being serviced out
of our church.

W worked with Ms. Kelley for alnost a year and
a half, to make sure that her church brings clear the vision
that we have offered to our comunity. W've had two ot her
schools in our facility and we hold a hi gh standard for those
peopl e who bring schools into our facility, because of our
good nei ghbor rel ati onshi p.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Well, thank you, Reverend.

REV. MERCER- STATEN. Thank you for your tine.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Thank you.

REV. MERCER- STATEN. | thank you for your tine.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Thank you. Welcone. Can you
hear nme?

REV. MERCER- STATEN: Thank you. Yes, | hear you
fine, thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Happy hol i days.
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REV. MERCER- STATEN. And t he very sane to you, and
to all of you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Yeah. Crazy holiday season,
huh?

REV. MERCER- STATEN. Ch ny, oh ny.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ar e you doi ng everyt hing onl i ne?

REV. MERCER- STATEN: W' re doi ng everyt hi ng onl i ne.
W' re good nei ghbors. Everything online.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: I' msure you're good nei ghbors.
Al right. Does anybody have any questions for the Reverend?
No? Al right. Does the applicant have any questions for

t he Reverend?

M5. KELLEY: | don't, thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Al right. Rever end,
t hank you.

REV. MERCER- STATEN. Thank you, sir.

CHAI RPERSON HILL: Al right. Let's see. M.
Young -- okay. Does the applicant have anything they woul d
|i ke to add at the end?

MS. KELLEY: No, | just want to thank everyone for
their time, for hearing this case, and happy holi days.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Happy holidays. Al right. I'm
going to close the record and t he heari ng and excuse everyone
fromthe hearing room (Okay. Let's see.

So, I'"'mgoing to go ahead and start. | did not
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have an issue wth the application. | thought they put a
good presentation together, in terns of how they're neeting
the standard, in terns of any concerns that | m ght have with
granting this relief.

| al so woul d agree with the anal ysis of the Ofice
of Planning, as well as that of the ANC. There was, | guess,
sone conditions that the Ofice of Planning had put forth
that | would also agree with, in terns of mtigation of any
adverse inpact. And | wll be voting in favor.

M. Turnbull, Conmm ssioner, would you |like to add
anyt hi ng?

MEMBER TURNBULL: | woul d agree wi th your anal ysi s,
M. Chair. Wuldn't mnd going to this church, it's a
beautiful looking building. It's areally wonderful daycare
to have in this building.

| would agree with the Ofice of Planning' s
analysis also and would include their recomendations as
conditions for the order. | know you were concerned about
the only 1,060 feet and they're just like 60 feet over the
1,000, but I think Ofice of Planning gave a pretty good
response. And so, | would be voting in favor of this al so.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: Okay. M. Smth?

MEMBER SMTH | agree wth M. Turnbull's
recommendations. | do believe that OP has provi ded excel | ent

anal ysis on sone of ny concerns as it relates to your sane
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concern, M. Chairnman, about the simlar use wthin 1,060
feet of the proposed use.

So, | believe that the report was excellent in
explaining or laying out why the OP recomends the relief
requested. And | wll al so support OP's position and support

t he application.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Thank you. Vice Chair John?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Thank you, M. Chairman.
| agree wwth all of the comments so far and | would just |ike
to add, it's refreshing to have a very straightforward
application for a child devel opnent center. | amfamliar
with that church and | used to go there at one point, and |

think the facility is a really good place for a child
devel opnent center.

And so, | support the application. And | agree
with OP's analysis, DDOI's analysis, and | want to thank the
pastor for comng to speak on behalf of the applicant and
endor si ng the good nei ghbor policy, which we do here at the
boar d.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Great. Thank you, M. John.
Al right. [I'mgoing to go ahead and nake a notion then to
approve Application Nunber 20337, as captioned and read by
the secretary, and ask for a second, Ms. John?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Second.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: The notion has been made and
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seconded. M. My, could you please take a roll call vote?
MR, MOY: Thank you, M. Chairman. So, when | call

your nane, if you would please respond with a yes, no, or

abstain to the notion made by Chairman Hill to approve the
application along wwth the Ofice of Planning's conditions.
The notion is seconded by Vice Chair John. Zoni ng
Conmi ssi oner M chael Turnbul | ?

MEMBER TURNBULL: Yes.

MR, MOY: M. Smth?

MEMBER SM TH: Yes.

MR. MOY: Vice Chair John?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Yes.

MR MOY: Chairman H|l?

CHAlI RPERSON HI LL: Yes.

MR. MOY: And we have a board seat vacant. Staff
woul d record the vote as 4-0-1, and this is on the notion

made by Chairman Hill to approve the application for the
relief requested along with the Ofice of Planning's
condi tions, seconded by Vice Chair John, also in support M.
Smth and Zoni ng Conm ssioner M chael Turnbull, board seat
vacant. Modtion carries, 4-0-1.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Thank you, M. My. Al right.
Let's take a break, okay? And then, we'll conme back. Let's
maybe take 15 minutes. Thank you.

(Wher eupon, the above-entitled matter went of f the
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record at 11:12 a.m and resuned at 11:34 a.m)

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: All right. M. My, you can
call our next case and call us back in when you Ilike.

MR, MOY: Thank you, M. Chairman. The BZA is back
in session and the tinme is at or about 11:35 a.m

The next case application before the board is
Appl i cation Nunber 20376 of 210 VarnumStreet Northwest, LLC,
as anended, for special exceptions under the new residenti al
devel opnent requirenents of Subtitle U Section 421.1,
Subtitle F Section 5201 fromthe side yard requirenents of
Subtitle F Section 306.2(a), and under Subtitle C Section
1504. 1 fromt he pent house requirenents of Subtitle C Sections
1500. 6 through 1500.10 and Subtitle C Section 1502, to
convert the existing principal dwelling unit into a four-unit
apartnent house. This is in the RA-1 Zone at 210 Varnum
Street Northwest, Square 3317, Lot 104.

And there are a couple of prelimnary matters, M.
Chai r man.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. All right. Good norning,
Ms. Mol denhauer. Could you introduce yourself, please? And
coul d everyone nut e t hensel ves unl ess they' re speaking? It's
just kind of -- there's a bunch of gargle stuff. Thank you.
Ms. Mol denhauer, could you pl ease introduce yoursel f?

M5. MOLDENHAUER: Good norning, Chairman Hill and

menbers of the board. M name is Meridith Ml denhauer from
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the Law Firm of Cozen O Connor, and here today on behal f of
t he applicant.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: Ckay, great. And who is with
you, Ms. Mbol denhauer?

M5. MOLDENHAUER: | have two representatives of the
applicant. They can unnute thenselves and introduce
t hensel ves.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay.

MR FAM GLI ETTI: Can anybody hear ne?

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: Yes.

MR FAM GLI ETTl:  Okay. My nane is Allen
Fam glietti, I'mone of the owners of 210 Varnum

CHAlI RPERSON HI LL: Okay.

MR PALMER: And |'m John Pal mer, and |I'm one of
t he owners of 210 Varnum as wel | .

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. And Commi ssi oner Goodman,
is that you?

MR, GOODMAN: That is ne again, yes.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: If you could i ntroduce yourself

for the record, please?

MR, GOODMAN: Sure. Comm ssi oner Goodman, SMD
4C10.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay, great. Thank vyou,
wel cone, Conmi ssioner. M. Ml denhauer, you can go ahead and

wal k us through the application. Before you do, | guess we
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can tal k about sone of the prelimnary issues. But also --
well, let's do the prelimnary issues first. Wat is it --
you' re asking for a waiver or no?

M5. MOLDENHAUER: Yes, Chairman HIl. W' re asking
for two waivers. One, a waiver fromthe 21-day requirenent
to add two areas relief, based on comunication wth the
O fice of Planning. Those are areas of relief for the side
yard setback requirenent, as well as relief from the
pent house set back requi renent. W have noticed the property
wth those two areas of relief.

We have al so infornmed the ANC. Their resol ution
| ncor por ates and supports those two new areas of relief. And
the Ofice of Planning's report does as well. So, that is
one request that we are making. |'ll answer any questions
about that before going on to the second wai ver.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. | nmean, again, this is
t he sane, as you said, application which you put forth before
the ANC, correct?

MS. MOLDENHAUER: Correct.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Does the board have any
i ssues with granting this waiver? And if so, please raise
your hand. | do not as well, | think it is fine, so |I'm
going to go ahead and grant the waiver. Ms. Mbl denhauer
what's the next issue?

MS. MOLDENHAUER: The second issue is that under
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Subtitle U 421.4, the RA-1 special exception references the
need for the applicant to provide the board with a grading
plan. W were inforned that the O fice of Zoni ng deened our
application deficient after the period that is required under
Section Y 400.1, and we then added a request to waive that
secti on.

W bel i eve that section can be wai ved under Zoni ng
Section Y 101. 9, which all ows the board to wai ve any sections
for good cause shown in the subtitle. And we woul d say that,
| egal |y speaking, what you have here is you have what's
called |like a Russian doll

Section Y 101.9 incorporates and allows you to
wai ve any of the subsections of that title. Part of that
title is Section Y 300.2, which says that the Ofice of
Zoni ng deened the application conplete. In additionto that,
there is Section 300.8(e), which then references the speci al
exception requi rements under Section 901 and, obviously, this
is one of the subsection requirenents.

And so, the board has the ability either to, one,
which | believe the board has for nmany, many years, | ooked
at Section Y 101.9 as granting themthe ability to grant this
type of relief, to either, one, waive the need to have a
gradi ng pl an and deemthe application conplete, which is what
is Section Y 300.2, or the board could look at the

application and find that nmultiple docunents that we have in
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the application, since the term grading plan is not a
specifically defined term that the elevations provided in
the plan are sufficient to satisfy the grading requirenents
of this section. So, | think the board has those two options
here today.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. | was a little -- as |
was ki nd of reviewi ng the record and ki nd of thinking through
sonet hing, do you have -- is there a lot of grading that is
goi ng on?

M5. MOLDENHAUER: There i s zero gradi ng occurring.
There is no change in the grading. You can | ook at the
Google image of the property. The front elevation is not
changing at all and the rear elevation is staying the sane.

You can |look at the application, sorry, the
buil ding permt page, if you want to |look at what's in the
application, Exhibit, the architectural plan, which is
Exhibit 6 A0300, so that's A0300, which is Page 14 of the
Exhibit 6, shows the existing grade and finished grade as
bei ng the exact sanme. Sane --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: | wunderstand, just give nme a
second. GCkay. | nean, since there's no change in grading,
| mean, | understand that we are supposed to be getting a
grading plan, | nean, | suppose if the board' s confortabl e,
| "' mconfortabl e wai ving the gradi ng plan requirenents due to

the fact that there's not any gradi ng taking place.
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However, | will ask nmy other fell ow board nenbers
I f they have any issues with that? And if so, raise your
hand. M. Turnbull?

MEMBER TURNBULL: Ms. Mol denhauer, basically, based
upon your comments, you're saying since there's no change in
grade, there is no inpact on the adjoi ni ng properties by what
you' re doi ng, as far as drai nage, water, or any ot her issues,
envi ronnent al i ssues, that coul d i npact adj oi ni ng properties?

M5. ACEVEDO. Correct. These are all rowhonmes and
there's no change in grade that would i npact any stormater
| sSsues.

MEMBER TURNBULL: Ckay. Thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Anyone el se fromthe board?

VICE CHAIRPERSON JOHN: So, | am fine with the
representation that there's no change in the gradi ng and so,
the plans mght not be required. But |I'mnot okay with the
attenpt to get a waiver under Y 101.9, which I find a bit
stretched. So, | amfine with justifying this based on the
| ack of any gradi ng change.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. So, if that's the case,
then, and I'mturning to OQAG am | granting anything, then?

MS. CAIN | think, Comm ssioner John or Board
Menber John's approach i s probably a better way for the board
to proceed, to determ ne based on the evidence that the

applicant has presented that the grading plan isn't needed.
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| don't think waiving it, per se, would be the
best way to proceed, but | think the board can determ ne
that, for the purposes of this application, based on the fact
that there is not going to be a change in the grading, that
it's not required for the board to reach a deci sion.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Then, we'll see what we
get. We'll go ahead and go through the application and talk
about the grading plan, if we need it or not, during the
process of the application. So, Ms. Ml denhauer, if you can
go ahead and wal k us through your application as to how
you' re neeting the standard, and you can begi n whenever you'd
li ke.

M5. MOLDENHAUER: Absol utely. If M. Young can
bring up the PowerPoint slide that was uploaded into the
record on Monday? Ckay. Can we go to the third slide, |
believe? The second one was prelimnary matters, which
you' ve al ready addressed.

The property is |located at 210 Varnum Street,
which is located in the RA-1 Zone. Next slide.

The project overviewis that the project proposed
iIs to convert an existing structure into a new four-unit
apartnment buil di ng. This project filed a building permt
application on Cctober 10, 2019. On June 30, 2020, all of
t he various DCRA disciplines, including zoning review, had

been conducted and approved on the proposed buil ding permt
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plans. That's the permt set that you see on Exhibit 6 in
t he record.

On July 1, the board is aware, they nade, you, the
board, made a deci sion in BZA Appeal 20266, entitled M chael
Yat es, and overrul ed t he Zoni ng Adm ni strator's gui dance t hat
had been in existence regarding the RA-1 new apartnent
regul ati ons.

Not wuntil then -- then, following after that
decision, on July 7, the applicant was inforned to pay and
file for a building permt under the -- to file a building
permt application. They did so. Not until July 31 did DCRA
informthe applicant that due to the July 1 decision, that
the application would need to be filed for the BZA Next
sl i de.

This is an inmage of the proposed project. Next
sli de.

The applicant has worked extensively and has
obt ai ned a no-objection report from DDOT, in your exhibits
as 43. They've worked and obtai ned support fromthe Ofice
of Planning for all three areas of relief, as Exhibit 47.
And they've al so worked with the ANC. They had an unsi gned
version of their resolution at 49, but now have a signed
version at Exhibit 52. Next slide.

This is an image of the site plan. You can see

this is a row structure. The back half of the property has
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two conpliant parking spaces, as well as there's a box behi nd
or kind of to the north to the parking spaces, which is an
I mge for enclosed trash, as discussed with both the ANC and
O fice of Planning. The wal kway between the parking spaces
and the stairs wll be pervious. And next slide.

You can see fromthe plans that the proposal is
to construct four units, wth two bedroons and two baths
each. Next slide.

The request here is for three areas of relief.
Speci al exception relief to construct a new residential
apartnent buil ding. Nunmber two, special exception relief
under Subtitle F 5201.1 for side yard requirenents set forth
in Subtitle F 306. 2. And the third is special exception
relief pursuant to Subtitle C 1504.1 for the penthouse
set back requirenent at Subtitle C 1502.1(b). Next slide.

W bel i eve t hat we have satisfiedthe requirenents
under the special exception requirenent for the RA-1 new
apartment buil ding regul ations, based on the fact that the
D.C. public school utilization rates for the existing and
pl anned areas can acconmpdat e t he nunber of expected students
who may reside in the new project.

Al so, given the proximty of two bus routes and
t he Georgi a Avenue Metro Station, as well as onsite parking,
the Fort Totten Park, and the Petworth Pl ayground, we submt

that the public street, recreations, and other services can
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al so accomopdate residents of the new project and that the
project is conpatible wth the surroundi ng nei ghborhoods.
Next sli de.

We now tal k about the side yard relief. The side
yard relief identifies that for a single-famly honme, no side
yard is required. The existing building was a single-famly
home and, thus, conpliant. If and when this board grants
approval for the new apartnent use, it would then, under
Subtitle F 306.2(a) two side yards. To denolish the existing
structure and conply with two side yards i s infeasible, given
that the property is only 17.8 feet w de.

The fact that the existing property has no side
yard and as you can see from the inages below, this is a
rowhonme bl ock, the property is |located in the mddle of the
bl ock, and to create two on the property would al so not be
consistent with the zone or the nei ghborhood. Next slide.

Looking at the penthouse setback relief.
Pent house set back relief provides the following criteria for
evaluating penthouse setback relief. Whet her strict
application of the requirenments of this chapter would result
in construction that is unduly restrictive and unreasonabl e.

And we Dbelieve that based on the earlier
statenments provided and what was in the record, along with
t he project docunentation, that nodifying the plans at this

current stage would be unreasonable and would be unduly
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restrictive for the application. Two, that relief requested
would result in a better design for the roof structure
W t hout appearing to be extended fromthe building bel ow

G ven the | ong nature of the property and t he fact
that the design does set back from the front of Varnum
Street, which is the street-facing portion, we believe we
conply wwth this section. Relief requested would result in
a roof structure that is less visible and intrusive.

Sane there, in regards to the fact that this is
set back from Varnum Street, which is your street-facing
portion, and the setback fromthe rear is quite extensive
from the alley. Additionally, that the intent and the
pur pose of this chapter should not be materially inpact and
we believe that, given the above, that it is not. Next
sl ide.

So, looking at this, this is an imge of the
pent house. So, you can see, | knowit's kind of hard to see,
and | don't know if | can provide an arrow, but there's a
yel l ow section, which is close to the rear, next to the
bat hroom on the penthouse, that snall portion that is
hi ghlighted in yellow on the right-hand side of the inage
that we're all looking at is the small area of relief that
we are requesting.

The front setback is conpliant. The majority of

the rear penthouse setback is conpliant, off of the deck,
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whi ch you can see to the left-hand side of this image. The
area that we are asking for relief here is off of a court,
whi ch has an existing stair that goes all the way up to the
fl oor bel ow. And so, that stair does create an inage in
which we believe will have an appearance that wll be |ess
Intrusive in regards to the setback relief requested.

And as indicated, the setback relief would only
be visible fromthe rear alley, which is nore than 83 feet
away fromthe project. And given the permtting history and
the extensive delay that has already incurred, conpliance
woul d be unreasonabl e and extrenely chal |l engi ng. Next slide.

W Dbelieve that, wunder the overall special
exception standard, that we conply and t hat t he new apart nent
relief, the side yard relief, and the penthouse relief is in
harnmony with the general purpose and intent of the zoning
regul ati ons.

The RA-1 Zone is intended for predonm nately
devel opnments of | ow and noderate density, including | owrise
apart nments. The footprint here is staying primarily the
exact same, it's only adding a hundred square feet and it
will be inline with abutting properties.

And if you think back to the first inmage that we
showed of the property, there's currently a projection onthe
front of the property that makes it not in keeping with the

street face and design of the current rowhonmes. That wil
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be renoved and we believe that the design wll be nore
consi stent wth the nearby community and rowhones. G anting
the request for relief would not tend to adversely affect the
nei ghboring properties.

W' ve had ext ensive community i nvol venent. W had
a community neeting in which individuals fromthe comunity
engaged and di scussed the project, and the abutting nei ghbor
I ndi cated that she was supportive during that neeting. There
are no letters of opposition in the record. And | believe
the next slide is the end of our presentation. And we would
be avail abl e for any questi ons.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. The -- let's see. The --
does the board have any questions for the applicant?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Ms. Mol denhauer, do we need
relief from tw side yards or one side yard? | believe
there's a requirenent that if there are a certain nunber of
units per floor, that would affect the nunber of side yards
requi r ed.

MS. MOLDENHAUER: Yes. So, again, if it's a
single-famly home, you have zero side yards required.
However, if it is an apartnent building, so three or nore
units, you're required to have two side yards. The project
has zero side yards. So, yes, you'd be asking for relief
from both side yards, but from the overall requirenent of

havi ng two si de yards.
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VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: So, maybe 1'l1 ask QAGto
chinme in, because | understand it would be three units per
fl oor which would kick in for the second side yard for the
apartnent buil ding. But, | nean, that would help the
project, not increase the requirenent. It would decrease the
requi renent to one side yard.

M5. CAIN:. Yes, our understanding of F 306.2(a),
one side yard is required, unless the building is providing
multiple dwelling units that are -- it's three or nore
dwelling wunits per floor, which is what triggers the
requi renent for two yards.

| think, in this case, the applicant has sort of
gone through thoroughly enough that | don't think it's a
maj or i ssue, but just pointing out that that was our read of
the regs. And OP may be able to weigh in on that as well.

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Ckay. Thank you.

M5. MOLDENHAUER: And this was an interpretation
fromOP, we were happy to add the relief.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. Sure, Conm ssioner?

MEMBER TURNBULL: Thanks, M. Chair. Ms.
Mol denhauer, | don't have problens with nost of the relief.
I'"'ma little bit troubled by the penthouse setback, maybe
it's your explanation of it, which says that changing the
pent house at this stage of the project.

It sounds like it was a design problem and you
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want the board to fix it, and I'm troubled, | don't |ike
hearing that. It sounds |ike you went through a design, have
sone problens and it's |ike, oh ny gosh, we don't neet the
zoning regs, we'll ask for relief from the board. Pl ease

show nme t he section and go through this carefully and expl ain
to ne what the problemreally is.

M5. MOLDENHAUER: So, the problemis that, there
are three factors here. One, the project was designed and
deened to be conpliant by DCRA Zoning staff as conpliant.
We provided at the Exhibit 45, project docs -- and |' msorry,
Conmm ssioner Turnbull, | -- if we were at the board, | could
pull up an exhibit that wasn't part of ny presentation, so
| have to just sinply reference exhibits unless possibly M.
Young coul d pull sonething up, and nmaybe M. Young can help
me with that, but | apol ogi ze, Conm ssioner Turnbull.

So, I'm going to reference exhibits and if you
guys want to pull up the record --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Hol d on, Ms. Mbdl denhauer, give
me a second. So, |I'mjust going to kind of cut alittle bit
to the chase, because it ties into a question, Comn ssioner,
that | had. So, again, you guys had permts before that
appeal and then, the appeal happened and then, due to the
appeal, this is now before us, is that correct?

M5. MOLDENHAUER: Correct. Not just permts in,

permts had been in, 100 percent approved.
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CHAI RPERSON HI LL: That's okay, that's okay --

M5. MOLDENHAUER: Yeabh.

CHAl RPERSON  HI LL: - - I'"'m just trying to
understand. So, | don't think you need to necessarily argue
that point right now  Wat Conm ssioner Turnbull's asking
for isalittle bit nore detail as to that penthouse relief.

And if there is sonething in the record, in terns
of an exhibit you can point us to to explain a little bit
nmore of that relief, | know you have that little yellow
hi ghl i ghted bar, but maybe there's sonmething in the record
that shows to sight lines or anything like that with that
pent house relief. |Is there anything?

MEMBER TURNBULL: You're right, M. Chair. The
little plan that you were show ng i n your Power Poi nt doesn't
really explain a lot. |It's hard to see that on our little
tiny screens. So, if you have sonething bi gger or sonething
that's nore telling that could maybe explain it alittle bit
better.

M5. MOLDENHAUER: COkay, let nme see here. \Wat |
would -- sorry, let ne --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ms. ©Mbl denhauer? |'mgoing to

M5. MOLDENHAUER: Yes?
CHAI RPERSON HI LL: -- interrupt you for a second,

because | know this is sonething that Conmm ssi oner Turnbul
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IS curious about. And so, let ne let you kind of |ike |Iook
around a little bit while I kind of go through this alittle
bit nore, so that you can find sone of the exhibits in terns
of that penthouse relief. If that's all right with you,
Conmi ssi oner ?

MEMBER TURNBULL: Absol utely.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: And so, before | -- and I'l
cone back to the other board nenbers to ask their questions
of the applicant. Let ne go ahead and first turn to the
Ofice of Planning to hear fromthem while M. Ml denhauer
Is looking for something to show Conm ssioner Turnbull.
O fice of Planning?

MR, COCHRAN: Thanks, M. Chair. Can you hear
because | can't see the video or anything? There we go.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Oh, there you go.

MR, COCHRAN: Ckay, great. |'mSteve Cochran, |I'm
representing the Ofice of Planning in Case 20376. And we
do support the requested relief. It's a new four-unit
apartment building in a zone that is intended for apartnent
bui | di ngs, even though it appears in rowhouse zones, an RA-1
is apartnment buildings and four wunits is an apartnent
buil di ng. W support the side yard relief.

To clarify, | agree with the OQAGinterpretation.
Qur first page indicates that one eight-foot, relief is

needed fromone ei ght-foot side yard. If the text indicates
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otherwse, | think it's sinply because |I didn't catch up in
the text wwth what | caught up in on the first page.

So, it is just one eight-foot side yard relief.
And we can go through how the relief is appropriate. |t
would certainly limt the house if it were -- if the side
yard relief were not granted, the house could be only 9.8
feet wde. This would certainly seemto be an unreasonabl e
w dth for an apartnent buil ding.

The house does not have a side yard right now,
this is just an extension of the existing formof the house,
and it would be the same formif this house were continued
as a single-famly house wth just an extension on the back.
So, it's Kkeeping wth that traditional rowhouse form
especially given that it's on an alley.

Wien it cones to the penthouse relief, it is
unusual. This is not typically sonething that we would be
supporting.

But we think that the confluence of the rather
unusual situation in which the applicant found itself after
t he appeal of BZA 20226, the, what would be a year and a
hal f, al nbst a year and three-quarters between the tine that
the applicant filed for their building permt, the fact that
they'd gotten all of the DCRA approvals, and then, it was
just a matter of days, not even weeks, between the tinme that

DCRA approved everything and the building permt would have
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been 1issued, in-between which the appeal occurred that
changed everything for the applicant. W think that that is
an exceptional situation.

And | think that the OP has to take sone
responsibility for having made this into sonething that
needed relief in the first place, because it was only as we
went through the case in witing the report, | think we were
the first ones to notice that there was a need for relief
fromthe penthouse, and this was very late in the gane.

It doesn't seem as though granting the relief
woul d have any appreciable negative inpact on either the
zoni ng regul ations or on the nearby properties. The sights
on the south side of the street, the proposed penthouse is
on the north side of an open court. There is a setback
already fromthe rear yard, it's just for this one relatively
narrow open court from which there would be no setback.
There are no wi ndow openi ngs on the east adjacent structure.

There woul dn't be any |ikely undue inpact on the
| ight and air of adjacent buil dings, because, well, the only
thing that they woul d be casting shadow on ni ght be on three
weeks in the summer, when they cast a shadow on their own
open court, which is already filled with, would al ready be
filled with a staircase.

That very staircase actually would hide the

appearance of this penthouse fromthe back. The only view
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you coul d get of this penthouse would be fromthe rear all ey,
not even fromthe side alley, because the building would be
-- that open court is blocked off. And that rear alley is
83 feet away. So, the inpact does not seemlike it would be
very substanti al .

Therefore, it wouldn't, for the nost part, appear
to be an extension of the existing wall. There's al ready
precedent for this in the nei ghborhood. The building at 212
Varnum Street is a virtual twn of this one. It was --
al t hough the applicants, the developers are different, they
hired the sane architect. So, that building at 212 Varnum
already went up as matter-of-right, before the appeal on
20226. So, again, it is just not unprecedented.

That sort of summarizes while we're willing to
support the relief on this particular penthouse structure,
and we would certainly think that it should not set a
precedent for any other relief fromthe board, not that any
board deci si on does set a precedent for any other one, but
| just wanted to enphasi ze that, because | knowthat this one
woul d be subject of sone concern for sonme of the board
menbers.

That -- well, there are, the ANC supports it,
there are no letters of either opposition or support fromany
near by nei ghbors. So, OP is happy to answer any questions,

but that otherw se concl udes our testinony.

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




A wWwN

o O

~

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

80

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: GCkay, M. Cochran. | guess
we're kind of lucky, |ike, everybody who's here was on the
appeal . And so, it's, at least -- yeah, Conm ssioner, you
were on the appeal, | think.

MEMBER TURNBULL: Was 17?

CHAI RPERSON  HI LL: Yeabh, wasn't  Conmi ssi oner
Turnbul | on the appeal ?

MEMBER TURNBULL: Was |7?

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: | think you were.

MR MOY: When the case was heard, he was --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Yeah.

MR, MOY: -- on the appeal.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Yeah, you were on the appeal.
It was that case with the apartnent building --

MEMBER TURNBULL: ©Ch, yes.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Right. Next door to M. Yates'
home. And so, that's -- and so, this is ny question to the
Ofice of Planning, had it not been for the appeal, this
woul dn't be before us, because that woul d have al ready been
approved by the Zoning Admi nistrator, so this now changed
everything and we're going to see all these again noving
forward, correct, M. Cochran?

MR. COCHRAN: That's correct. And | think that --
yes, it's clear from this case that an applicant in the

future woul d know better what they have to conformto. This
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one just sort of slipped between the cracks, because when
they started the process, there was one set of expectations,
but when they finished the process, there was anot her set of
expect ati ons.
CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ri ght, because of the appeal ?
MR, COCHRAN: Correct.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Yes. Al right. So, | nean,

| don't -- just kind of fleshing this out alittle bit. What
gquestions does the -- M. Turnbull, Comm ssioner Turnbull
your - -

(Si mul t aneous speaki ng.)

MEMBER TURNBULL: M. Cochran, | don't want to beat
you up on this, but two wongs do not nmake a right. Just
because the building next door has the sane thing and now
we're doing it again wth this one, maybe not be precedent ed,
but two of themdon't make it right with the zoning regs.

| nmean, the zoning regs are witten for a certain
way. What | don't want to see is Ms. Mol denhauer com ng back
in a nonth or so with another building just next door that
does the sane thing and based upon, oh, it's a precedent
because it's like that in the nei ghborhood.

| just, I'm always concerned about penthouse
set backs and the relief fromthe | ook and the fact that the
applicant has not cone prepared to show exactly what the

problemis with great representation is a bit of a pain in

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




A wWwN

o O

~

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

82

the neck to ne. | like to see conplete representation, |
hope Ms. Mbl denhauer understands that if she's going to do
this again, we need better drawings, better graphic
representation to explain what the situation was.

| know the appeal and everything el se has been,
and this whol e process has gone on for so long, but it just
makes ne a little bit aggravated to see a process ggoing
forward on sonething like this with the penthouse setbacks
that's not fully explained, fully vetted, and graphic
representation, so that the board can easily see and | ook at
this very carefully.

That's my only concern, M. Cochran, and |
appreciate your -- | admre your work all the tinme, you're
a great representative of the Ofice of Planning, but it's
just a little irritating to nme at tines. But --

MR, COCHRAN: Thank you, Comnm ssi oner.

MEMBER TURNBULL: -- based upon what you said, |
could go along with this, but I'm just a little bit
frustrat ed.

MR. COCHRAN: Conmm ssi oner, | share your
frustration on the graphical representations. W -- it was

certainly not the best representati on of what we have seen,
it took a few conversations with M. Mldenhauer to
under st and what was going on. The architect should certainly

be able to better illustrate a staircase, as opposed to a
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bl ack rectangle in an open court.

MEMBER TURNBULL: Right. Gkay. Al right, enough
said. Thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ms. John? Vice Chair John?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: So, M. Cochran, |'m not
trying to put you on the spot. So, ny question is how did
DCRA approve the penthouse setback when it was a matter-of -
right permt? | nmean, isn't that sonething that shoul d have
cone to the board anyway?

MR COCHRAN: | wasn't on that case. Act ual |y,
there was no case. So, I'"'m not privy to DCRA s thought
process on approving the 212 Varnum Street buil di ng.

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Ckay.

MR, COCHRAN. | don't want to specul ate.

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Fair enough, fair enough.
Thank you.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: Okay. M. Smth?

MEMBER SM TH: Thank you, Ms. John, for asking t hat
guestion, it was actually ny question as well, because it
doesn't seemli ke the question about the penthouse relief had
anything to do, it seened like to ne, with the situation that
we're finding ourselves in that relates to the appeal.

| share the sanme concerns as M. Turnbull,
especially when we're going to see a fair anount of these

goi ng forward. And this is not to beat up on you, M.
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Cochran, | think you' ve provided an excellent testinony of
the position of OP and the reason why OP supports it.

But if we're going to see a fair anount of these
going forward, | would also like to see better graphical
representati on of what we' re requesting, and al so, naybe sone
el evations that would speak to the request for this relief
going forward for any particular case that may be affected
by our ruling on the appeal. Oher than that, | don't have
any ot her questions.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. |'mgoing to junp around
just alittle bit here, and we can al so al ways ask questi ons.
I'"'m going to cone back to the applicant in a mnute.
Comm ssioner, | haven't given you the opportunity to speak
and give testinony, would you |li ke to go ahead and gi ve your
testi nony?

MR, GOCDMVAN: | believe you nmean ANC Conmi ssi oner ?

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Yes, sir, sorry.

MR, GOODMAN: Sorry, when you say conmi ssioner a
| ot and --

( Si nul t aneous speaki ng.)

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: | know, Conmm ssi oner .
Everybody's a conmm ssioner here, but --

MR, GOODMAN: Yeah. How are you doing? So,
Commi ssi oner Goodnman. So, this is the SMDI| represent, don't

want to spend too nuch tine. W are in support of this
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project, due to sone conditional agreenents wth the
devel oper that the ANC set forward, so they have net them

| say the ANC, | am here nostly, in interest to
this conversation that we're having, about how this prior
appeal is challenging us. W have nunerous cases on your
docket coming up that are relating to a lot of relief

gquestions you're answering today, so I'msitting in on it,

particularly the side relief on rowhones. This will not be
first that's comng fromny SMD, let alone 4C, so |'mvery
Interested in hearing howthat is kind of heard and deci ded
so | can take it back to the ANC

Overall, the ANCis in support of this case, but
| do want to just share and echo everything else that the
appeal of the Zoning Adm nistrator's case earlier in the
sumrer, M. Yates' case, has thrown a | ot of our cases into
an unknown area and we are chall enged with how to proceed on
what is required, what is not required, and a | ot of these

zoni ng nuances that we are now seei ng going forward.

So, I'mkind of listening in and soaking in sone
of this, but overall, in support of their project.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Commi ssi oner Goodman, did you
get your questions answered?

MR, GOCDMAN: Yeah, | mean, |'m curious to -- |
just want to hear nore about -- I'mwaiting for the decision,
essentially, on side yard relief, because this will not be
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the first one comng up. So, we understand that, | think you
have another one comng up next week and another in two
weeks.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. | think they only need
relief from one side yard, is what currently is being
di scussed, right?

MR,  GOODMAN: Correct, yeah. And given that
rowhonmes and this would require razing and rebuilding an
eight-foot wde plot seemingly is challenging, so |I'mjust
nostly interested in how that is and highly encourage any
ki nd of actual zoning | anguage change to address this going
forward, potentially. The fact that these are rowhones, even
In an RA Zone, just nakes this not sonething that they can

conformto at any point.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Al right. Well, that
was nore directed to Conmm ssioner Turnbull. So, let's see.
Commi ssi oner Goodman, do you have any questions for the
O fice of Planning or anybody?

MR, GOODMAN: | do not, thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: OCkay. Ms. Mbdl denhauer, do you
have any questions for the Ofice of Planning?

M5. MOLDENHAUER: No questions for the Ofice of
Pl anni ng. | did work in detail with M. Cochran when the
relief for the penthouse was identified and | thank himfor
the tine that we went back and forth on that.
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CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. And sincel wll put this
up, | nean, it seens as though there were sone things that
you all seenmed to agree with with the ANC | don't
necessarily think that -- | don't know what the board does
in ternms of like conditions. | nean, to ne, they seemlike
al nost even nore -- | nean, at tinmes we've adopted sone of
t hese, at tines we haven't, in terns of the, to use Chairnan
Hood' s good nei ghbor policy coment.

But you're in agreenent with all of the itens that
are being requested by the ANC, correct?

M5. MOLDENHAUER: Correct. W have agreed and
consented to all the requests that the ANC requested, and
believe that those are also in one of our subm ssions in
writing.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: GCkay. Conmi ssi oner Goodnan,
that's correct?

MR. GOODMAN: That is correct.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. Al right. GOkay. So,
before I conme back to M. Turnbull and Ms. Mol denhauer wth
the exhibit in ternms of any sight |ines or anything |ike that
wi th the penthouse relief, Ms. John or M. Smth, do you have
anything el se before I turn back to M. Turnbull? M. John?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Just one question fromthe
applicant and the ANC. Wat is the exact anobunt that wll

be contributed to the Housing Trust Fund? |Is it 35,000 or
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20, 0007

MR GOCDVAN. Twenty, it's 5,000 per unit.

VI CE CHAlI RPERSON JOHN: Okay.

MR GOODMAN: And | believe it's not necessarily
Housi ng Production Trust Fund, we do allow it to go to a

comunity nonprofit that's focused on building and

mai nt ai ni ng af f ordabl e housi ng as wel | .

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Okay, thank you.

M5. MOLDENHAUER: Conmi ssi oner John, to make sure
that | put a fine point on your question, it is 20,000, as
requested and agreed to for the ANC, there's also a 35, 000
paynent that is part of the penthouse addendumformthat is
requi red by the zoning regulations. That is an additional

35, in addition to what the ANC-- is being agreed to for the
ANC. And those funds are, obviously, in accordance with the

zoni ng regul ati ons and the habitabl e penthouse.

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Ckay. Thank you. It was
a bit confusing, soin all, we're | ook at $55, 0007

M5. MOLDENHAUER: Correct.

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Ckay. Thanks a | ot.

CHAI RPERSON HILL: Well, now I'm going to dig a
little bit deeper, because |'mcurious. So, Ms. Mol denhauer,
how are you getting the 55k agai n?

M5. MOLDENHAUER. So, |'m wusing approxinate
nunbers, but it's approximately 35,000 is being paidinto the
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Housi ng Trust Fund, because we are building a habitable
pent house, that is required by the zoning regul ati ons under
our | Z requirenents.

And so, as this went through DCRA for permtting
review, when DCRA approved the penthouse as currently
proposed, we then, the client, the applicant signed a |Z
pent house affidavit and covenant and paid already a portion

of that into the Housing Trust Fund.

And so, then the other half wll paid at the tine
of, | believe it's the final C of O And so, that goes to
t he Housing Trust Fund. And then, in addition to that, the

ANC requested 5,000 per unit. So, that is where you get the
5,000 tines four of the additional 20,000 that is going to
an affordable conmunity group.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Right. Li ke, the 35k is
requi red under zoning, right? That's how --

MS. MOLDENHAUER: Ri ght.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: -- and the 20 i s t he di scussi ons

that you' ve had with the ANC?

MS. MOLDENHAUER: Yes, that is correct --

CHAlI RPERSON HI LL: Okay.

M5. MOLDENHAUER: -- Chairman Hll.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. AlIl right. Conmm ssioner
Turnbull, 1'"mgoing to go back to you and say you had sone
guestions for Ms. Mol denhauer. Ms. Ml denhauer, do you know
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what exhibits you m ght want to pull up?

M5. MOLDENHAUER: So, if we want to pull up Exhibit
Nunmber 6, which is the architectural plans, page three of the
PDF, A002.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Can you tell nme which exhibit
you're in, just so | can pull it up again? Can you repeat
that, I'msorry?

M5. MOLDENHAUER: Exhi bit 6.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Yeah?

M5. MOLDENHAUER: Page three of that PDF. And you
have to go to the bottomri ght-hand corner, under -- and you
have to blow it up, | would say probably blow it up to |like
maybe 150 or 200 percent. |In the bottomright-hand corner,
there is a Section 6, egress section. It's best to maybe
| ook at it on your conputer, because then you can bl ow up and
kind of see a little bit better.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Are you at A003?

MS. MOLDENHAUER: A002.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay.

M5. MOLDENHAUER: At the bottomright-hand corner
of A002, there are two section diagrans. And | think this

is what Ofice of Planning and | ki nd of wal ked t hrough, this
probably best represents and ki nd of shows what's happeni ng.
Thank you --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Commi ssioner Turnbull, are you
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foll ow ng al ong here?

MEMBER TURNBULL: Yeah. Unfortunately, it's hard

to get a -- when you're working on a Mcrosoft tablet and
trying to blowit up, wwth your -- you don't get -- | nean,
it's a blurred inmage. I mean, | wunderstand what she's

getting at, but it's --

M5. MOLDENHAUER: | think M. Young is going to
pull it up on the screen here nmaybe and he m ght have better
visibility. So, maybe you can click it to 200 percent, M.

Young, if that's possible? Ckay.

So, again, Conm ssi oner Tur nbul I, | very
respectfully agree and we will -- this is a unique case, but
Il will not -- obviously, |I try to work with architects and
have a high quality of inages and evi dence before you. | do

t hi nk, though, that this does represent what is happening
here and | hope that it can satisfy the nenbers of the Board
to at | east see what is occurring.

So, as you can see on the right-hand i mage here,
you can see that the rear design has both a projection on the
back half of this, which is the deck, which is where the
pent house i s conpliant.

The area where you see that black scissor-stair
almost, and |I'm using a non-architectural term so | do
apol ogi ze, |'mnot using -- but where you see the stair, that

stair, and this my be a question of kind of what was
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interpreted or not, but is not deened to be a roof bel ow
But it is a structure below. And so, that is the area where
we are not setting back from

But here is this stair, whichis then in and t hen
creates an open court above the fourth floor and there is a
st acked bathroom or the bathroomthat you can see there in
the top imge of the penthouse, off of that snmall portion
that we're asking for penthouse setback relief. But it
obviously is set back fromthe overall project and set back
then beyond this structural stair that is located in the
court for where we're asking for the relief.

And | hope that at |east shows, one, what O fice
of Planning was referencing in regards to sone of the
conditions that they revi ewed and understood, as well as kind
of better provides an imge of what is occurring in that
bl ack box that was part of our PowerPoint presentation.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Commi ssi oner Turnbull, can you

see it?

MEMBER TURNBULL: Yeah, | can see it. | woul d
suggest that, and I'll go along, | wll accompbdate the
relief inthis particular case, because of -- not because of

what the applicant is show ng, but because of the val ue of
OP's report and especially the expertise of M. Cochran and
hi s anal ysis, which I thought was very well done, but not so

much because of the -- | would recomend that the applicant,
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inthe future, on their -- when they have a special exception
(audio interference) penthouse, that they show us specific
drawi ngs regarding what the relief is and indicate sonehow
on the drawi ng, either by circles or what, in section or in
el evation, as M. Smth has said, that -- just better explain
so that we would have an easier way of looking at this,
rather than pulling up a little drawing |like this.

But again, ny acceptance of the relief or the
accommodating their relief is mainly based upon, is going to
be based upon OP's analysis and M. Cochran's report.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Al right. Thank you,
M.  Young. Al right. Let's see. M. Young, is there
anyone here wishing to testify?

MR YOUNG We did have one person signed up as
undecl ared, but they are not on the call. And we've had
soneone fromstaff reached out to them but |I still don't see

t hem on here.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. Al right. Let's see.
So, | had one question, but before | get ny |ast --

MR. COCHRAN: M. Chair?

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: Hel | 0?

MR, COCHRAN:. M. Chair, correct --

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: Yes?

MR, COCHRAN:. -- the record on one thing? Thank
you. | believe that | had referred to the side yard being
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off of an alley, it isnot. Thisis aninterior lot. | just
want to correct the record to be sure of that. The report
was correct, | think inny testinony | nentioned an all ey and

that's irrelevant, it's not there.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay.

MR COCHRAN:. It's an alley in back. | had
referred to the side yard as fronting on an alley, which it
does not, or would not.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay.

MR. COCHRAN: Thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: All right. Thanks, M. Cochran.
Ckay. Does the Board have any final questions of anyone?
Ms. John?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: So Ms. Mbl denhauer, | was
| ooking for the slide that shows the two off-street parking
spaces and the perneable pavers, and those conditions are
part of what the ANC asked for. And | just need confirnation
that that's been done.

M5. MOLDENHAUER: It has been agreed to and done.
The two parking spaces are shown on A0OOl1. And the pavers,
in regards to the area between the street, the parking
spaces, and the structure.

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Ckay. Thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Let's see. Conmm ssioner

Goodnman?
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MR, GOODIVAN: Yes, yes.

CHAI RPERSON HILL: How long have you been a
comm ssi oner there?

MR, GOCDVAN:. Five years.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. So | guess, Conmi ssioner,
| nmean, we see a |ot of stuff -- well, | shouldn't say that.
There are often tines you guys are before us, right?

And | guess I'mjust kind of having a little bit
of a discussion wth you since, | nean, if you can share this
with your ANC, | nean, you all kind of have been -- what's
the word? It's been -- how you' ve been working wth peopl e,
runni ng through projects with our Board, right, | think has
been very good, in a lot of ways, that you're very active
with the applicants and the application.

| guess what I'mtrying to say is it's a unique
situation, in terns of this contribution that they've been
given for doing some work in your ANC. And |I'm not -- |
guess I'mjust trying to say, it's unique to ne. Like, |'ve
been here for five years, well you ve been here for five
years al so.

So, I've been here for five years, this is

sonmething new that is starting to happen with us, and |I'm

here every tinme, as well as sonme of these other Board
menber s. So, I'mjust kind of letting you know, |'m not
necessarily -- the jury's still out on ne, in ternms of |ike
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how this is kind of progressing with the discussions that
you' re having with people there, just concerning sone of the
conditions that you all are having, in terns of noving
f orwar d.

And I"mjust kind of throwng it out there, it's
not necessarily (audio interference) | nean, at this point,
|"mjust letting you know that | don't know exactly where |
amw th it, okay? So, just kind of sharing that for whatever
It's worth.

MR, GOODMVAN: Yeah, appreciate it. And I'll say
that the ANC recogni zes that this isn't necessarily gernane
to the BZA, the applicant is asking sonething of us and
they' re asking our support to not go to full orders and not
have this dragged out, and with that, the ANC | ooks to have
condi ti ons.

And we have a nmmssive issue wth affordable
housi ng that's not being nmet. The Mayor has a goal and we're
trying to work towards neeting the Mayor's objectives and
bringi ng affordable housing into our neighborhood. So,
understand you may not necessarily know whether this is
somet hi ng you support or not.

We are the first ANC conm ssion, that we are aware
of, across the District to be doing this. W do know that
t he Housing Cormittee under the DC Council is reviewing this

and is interested in looking into this nodel. So, we are

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




A wWwN

o O

~

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

97

going to continue to be doing this.
Devel opers have told us that they appreciate the
support of going into affordable housing and we are now on

sonething like our twelfth case where we've had agreenent

wth this, in addition to voluntary IZ units being added.
So, we are finding it being highly successful to address the
| ack of affordable housing in our conmunity.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. And | guess ny, and |'1]
just -- we are having a little bit of a discussion, |
suppose. |I'mconfined by whatever is within the regul ati ons
that | have to deal with, right? It's not what | want to see

happen, it's that that's where I'mconfined with, right?

MR, GOODMAN: Yeah, under st ood.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: So, that's all I was trying to
say there. kay.

MR, GOODMAN: Yeah, and we have --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Al'l right.

MR, GOODMAN:. -- that paragraph at the bottom of
our letter outlining we understand this is not wthin what

you can consider and we just kind of outlined --

CHAlI RPERSON HI LL: Ri ght.

MR, GOCDMAN: -- recognizing that we are aware of
this.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: Got it. Ckay. Al right.
Yeah, Ms. John?
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VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: So, M. Comm ssioner, |
have an issue with this as well, even though | support
af f ordabl e housi ng, because basically the ANC is asking us
to put conditions in orders that we have no authority to do.
And the only reason that there's this issue is because OAG
for now, does not have the kind of support to provide ful
orders within a very short period of tine.

And so, | appreciate that there is nore di scussion
going on, but as | see it, the Board is being asked to do
sonet hi ng repeatedly that we have no jurisdiction over. So,
just wanted to throwthat out there and gi ve you ny thoughts.

MR GOODMAN: Yeah, | appreciate that. The
hi storic context here is that we've cone before the BZA on
numer ous cases and when we have opposed cases trying to | ook
for nore affordability or nore interaction, inevitably, we
have | ost al nbst all of those cases in this. And we've just
gotten to a point where we are tired of argui ng agai nst cases
and losing, so we're |looking at a way to have a negoti ati on
and conprom se at some point.

Prior to this, devel opers usually canme to us very
| ate, with the m ni nrum45-days' notice, we had al nost no tine
to actually work with the devel oper to change the plans,
because architectural draw ngs had already been done. And
the wi ndow for a community or for the ANC to actually wei gh

inin these cases is so tiny, | nean, it's just not a good
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use of our tine or your tinme for us to cone and just fight
and say, we don't want this, we don't want this, we don't
want this.

So, we're |looking to a place where we can cone to
an agreenent and say, okay, we know we're going to lose this
case, but we mght as well have sonething that benefits our
community in the long-run here and we're doing this. If you
don't want to put these in your orders and agreenent, that's
fine. Qur letter just tells you and outlines howthe ANC has
cone to an agreenent to support this case before you

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN:. Ckay. Thank vyou for
clarifying the ANC s perspective.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: GCkay.

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: And we appreciate your
interest in affordable housing. There is a dire need right
now for affordable housing, so | appreciate that.

CHAlI RPERSON HI LL: Yeah, Comm ssi oner Goodnan, and
it is, | guess, we're not on different sides of the issue,
per se, this is just an interesting experinent that we're
starting to now see, right? GCkay. Al right. Let's see.
Al right. Anyone el se?

It's really snowing, it's like the roads are
getting covered. |'mdowntown, it is not |ooking good. So,
good thing the pandem c's going on and we don't have to go

anywhere. All right. Anybody got anything else they'd |ike
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to add? No? No? M. Ml denhauer, you have anything you'd
|ike to add in concl usion?

M5. MOLDENHAUER: No, | woul d just thank O fice of
Planning for their in-depth analysis and the ANC for their
support. | would add that, obviously, we had requested that
this case, given its wunique timng, be expedited and,
obviously, ask that the Board consider that challenging
timng issue and hear the case for decision today. And,
obvi ously, are happy to answer any other questi ons.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Anybody el se have any
final thing they want? All right. Al right. WlIl, thank

you so nmuch. Conmmi ssioner, again, thanks for show ng up and

hel pi ng us out to kind of tal k through sone of these things.
Ms. Mbl denhauer, you have a happy holiday. Everybody have
a happy holiday and --

M5. MOLDENHAUER: |' 11| see you next week, actually,
so I'll see you before the holidays.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ch, well then never m nd, don't
have a happy holiday. So, all right. GCkay. Bye-bye. [|I'm
closing the record, I'mclosing the hearing. GCkay. |If you
can, M. Young, excuse everyone? Thank you.

| can kind of start and you all can kind of |et
me know. | nean, | think this is interesting, again, for a
vari ety of reasons that we've already kind of started to tal k

about. One of themis that this appeal that happened, that
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Comm ssi oner Turnbull, you were on, that nowall these things
are going to kind of cone --

MEMBER TURNBULL: | was having a senior nonent.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ri ght.

MEMBER TURNBULL: -- renenber now.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Right. So, these things are now
going to cone before us and | find it a little bit unique
that, again, this one got caught in that little bit of a
w ndow where it wasn't going to cone before us, the appeal
happened, now it cane before us, right?

And so, actually, | could have even asked the
conmm ssioner, | woul d have been interested i n whether it cane
before themor not then, except for -- if it were not for the
appeal . I would -- the issue, Conm ssioner, that you're
bringing up in ternms of the penthouse relief, | also know
that that woul d have been possibly presented differently to
us, probably, had it not been for the timng of this.

And so, | would be confortable with the anal ysis
that the Ofice of Planning has provided, in terns of the
pent house relief. | think that normally we would see |ike
some kind of sight line diagramor sonething |ike that that
shows exactly what that relief |ooks like fromwherever it
I S.

The fact that it's on the back of the property
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makes nme | ess concerned than if it were in the front. And
so, | would, | guess, be in agreenent with the anal ysis that
the Ofice of Planning has provided, not only to the
pent house relief, but the other relief that has also been
request ed.

And so, | do, as | mentioned with the ANC, | nean,
| think that | would be in agreenent with their anal ysis and
I"mglad that they were able to cone to a agreenent with the
applicant, in terns of their concerns. l'"ve kind of
expressed sone of ny thoughts on how the negotiations kind
of are worKking.

| guess it is actually good that people are going
to the ANCs earlier, rather than later, | suppose, that's a
good thing. But anyway, |'ve kind of expressed ny thoughts.
| would agree with the argunent that the applicant has nade
in terms of how they're neeting the relief being requested
and |'mgoing to vote to approve.

Conmi ssi oner Turnbul | ?

MEMBER TURNBULL: | would agree with you, M.
Chair, and | would concur with your conments. | guess,
you're right, therelief onthe back is really mninmal in one
sense. | guess ny concern or what sort of is frustrating is
t he process that an applicant goes through to conme before us
and present whatever special exception or variances they've

got .
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But especially on sonething like this or in a
pent house or in any kind of a special exception where it's
vi sual and you have to see it, you're right, seeing a sight
| i ne di agramor sonet hing nore representative that would tel
the story better, that would nake it easier for everyone to
| ook at, rather than going back to a set of drawings and to
a mniml view of the thing.

| think that that's ny issue, is that it's mainly
a presentation issue and an explanation issue as how an
applicant conmes before us and actually shows us exactly what

t hey nean, rather than us having to pull up multiple draw ngs

totry to figure it out. | hate to have to do their work.
| nmean, they hire architects, they've got either an attorney
or not on their -- working for them you'd think they would
cone before us a little bit nore prepared.

But M. Cochran gave an excellent analysis and
explanation and I"'mquite satisfied with that. And I think
the other relief nakes sense. | nean, you can't have an 11-
foot building or a nine-foot building by allowing for the

si de yard.

So, sone of it becones |i ke a no-brainer, that you
woul d autonatically give relief to the side yard requirenent,
that just nakes sense from a practical standpoint to build
sonet hi ng. It's just sone of these other areas, the

pent house relief, it's just an annoying little glitch in the
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systemthat the applicants need to do a better job on. But
| would concur with everything you said and | woul d be ready
to nove forward on this.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Thank you, Conm ssioner. M.
Smith?

MEMBER SM TH: | agree with everything M. Turnbul |
said. And | hope M. Cochran is listening, | would like to
thank him again for the very thorough testinony that he
provi ded, explaining the full context of the request or the
reason why OP is confortable with granting this relief.

In regards to the setback provisions, and | guess
"Il get on ny soapbox a little bit, | understand that this
isn't our purviewand | hope that Chairnman Hood is |istening,
sonebody probably needs to look at that provision about
setbacks as it relates to the nunber of units per floor.

| think that's probably the wong approach, it
probably needs to be based on square footage of each
i ndi vidual unit, not so nmuch a question about how many units
are per floor.

| don't think it's -- | think we can get at the
i ssue or that -- we can get at that setback in a different
way, because as presented, as shown here, we're going to see
a lot of these cases cone before us for special exceptions
si npl y because of the nunber of units that are on each fl oor.

QO her than that, | support, based on what Chairnman
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Hood -- not Chairman Hood, word vomt, maybe because it's
snowing, | don't know -- Chairman H Il had said and M.
Turnbul | had said, | would be in support of the request.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Vice Chair John?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: | just love comng in at
the end, M. Chairman, because you have all made it so easy
for me. | really don't have a | ot to add.

| appreciate M. Cochran's report, it was really
very helpful. It was |ike a lesson in penthouse setbacks and
how to | ook at them and eval uate the i npact they have on the
character of the nei ghborhood and privacy and matters that
are covered in the regul ation.

As to the ANC s conditions, | believe the only
thing that we -- well, | should say | give great weight to
the ANC s i ssues and concerns concerning the matters that are
|l egally relevant. And | think we could include the perneabl e
pavers issue, but that's already included in the plans.

And | believe the other thing, and | can't find
nmy notes, but -- just give ne a second. | believe that was

al so covered in the plans, as Ms. Ml denhauer stated. And

so, | can support the application based on all of those
factors. Oh, it's the parking, | renenber, the parking' s
al ready included. So, |I'min support.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Commi ssi oner Turnbull, you had

a thought?
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MEMBER TURNBULL: Yeah, just one, M. Chair. Vice
Chair, are you finished?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JCOHN: Yes.

MEMBER TURNBULL: ©h, okay. | didn't nean to
interrupt if you were still talking. The only thing is, the
O fice of Planning asked for a drawi ng indicating trash and
recycling, where they would be. The Power Poi nt does have a
page that shows where the trash and recycling are. Do we
have to represent -- maybe that's a question for OQAG  Since
it's beeninthe record, it's not a part of the architectural
set, is that fine? |Is that okay?

M5. CAIN. | think as long as it's in the record

and shows the i nformati on that OP was requesting, that should

be fine --

MEMBER TURNBULL: That shoul d be --

M5. CAIN. -- | don't think it needs to be --

MEMBER TURNBULL: Okay. Thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. All right. Sounds I|ike
we're all okay. So, I'mgoing to go ahead and make a noti on
to approve Application Nunber 20282, as captioned and read

by the secretary, and ask for a second, Ms. John?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Second.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Mbdtion nade and seconded. M.
Moy, if you could please take a roll call vote?

MR. MOY: Thank you, M. Chairman. So, when | call
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your nane, if you would please respond with a yes, no, or
abstain to the notion nmade by Chairman H Il to --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Hey, wait a mnute. D d | read
the wong one?

MR, YOUNG Yeah, | was just going to say, | think
you said 20282.

CHAI RPERSON HILL: |1'm getting ahead of nyself,
sorry. Al right. So, I'mgoing to start again. [|'mgoing
to nmake a notion to approve Application Nunber 20376, as
captioned and read by the secretary and ask for a second, M.
John?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Second.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: The notion i s nade and seconded.
M. My, if you could please take a roll call vote.

MR MOY: Wien | call your nane, if you would
pl ease respond with a yes, no, or abstain to the notion nade
by Chairman Hi Il to approve the requested relief under Case
Application 20376. Mbdtion was seconded by Vice Chair John.
Zoni ng Conmi ssi oner M chael Turnbull ?

MEMBER TURNBULL: Yes.

MR, MOY: M. Smth?

MEMBER SM TH: Yes.

MR. MOY: Vice Chair John?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Yes.

MR MOY: Chairman H Il ?
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CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Yes.

MR, MOY: We have a board seat vacant. Staff would
record the vote as 4-0-1, and this is on the notion nmade by
Chairman Hill to approve the application for the relief
requested, seconded by Vice Chair John, also in support of

the nmotion M. Smth and Zoning Comm ssioner M chael

Turnbull. Mtion carries, 4-0-1.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: GCkay, great. Thank you, M.
Moy. Okay. |'mlooking at ny fell ow Board nenbers, this is
the choice, we either power through and we finish at 2:00 or

we take a break and we're going to be done at 3:00. | don't
care. O | guess I'mleaning towards powering through, if
you all think you can make it.

MEMBER SM TH: Let's power through.

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: | woul d say --

MEMBER TURNBULL: | could power through, 1 just
need five m nutes.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: OCkay. All right. Then, let's
take a five-m nute break.

MEMBER TURNBULL: Okay.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Thank you.

(Wher eupon, the above-entitled matter went of f the
record at 12:47 p.m and resuned at 12:59 p.m)

CHAI RPERSON HILL: All right. M. My, you can

call us in and call the next one.
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MR, MOY: Thank you. M. Chairman. After a very
brief break, the Board is back in session and the tine is at
or about 12:59 p.m

So, the next and final case before the Board is
Appl i cation Nunber 20282 of Spectrum Builders Goup LLC, as
anended, for special exceptions under the residential
conversion requirenments, Subtitle U Section 320.2, under
Subtitle E Section 206.4 from the architectural rooftop
el ements requirenents of Subtitle E Section 206.1, and under
Subtitle E Section 5201 fromthe side yard requirenents of
Subtitle E Section 207. 3.

This would convert an existing sem -detached
principal dwelling unit into a three-unit apartnent house,
RF-1 Zone at prem ses 1638 Tri ni dad Avenue Nort heast, Square
4055, Lot 53.

And as a remnder, M. Chairman, the applicant
filed revised burden of proof, revised plans, and revised
pl ats, which was outside of the 21-day filing.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay, great. Thank you. M.
Cross, are you there?

M5. BACHER H, M. Cross is listening in, but
can't actually join at the nonment. My nanme is Em |y Bacher,
| work for Mchael Cross Design Group and |I'm representing
t he applicant, Spectrum Buil ders.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. QAG is that all right?
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MR RICE: Yes, sir, that's fine. As a point of
Information, | think we have a outstanding notice issue
still, due to publication, as well as an outstanding
affidavit of maintenance.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Did you guys get in your
affidavit of maintenance?

M5. BACHER: | don't know that we did.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: All right. Wll, the OAG is

saying you didn't. So, first of all, while you think of --

well, did you post properly?

M5. BACHER: W did. W did post and we submtted
t he photos of the posting. The other one, | don't believe
that we did.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Right. But |I'm going to deal
with one -- first thing first. So, in terns of sonething
t hat happened on our end, this was in the DC Regi ster 19 days

prior to the hearing instead of the 40 days. Thi s has
happened now a few tines because of different issues that
we' re going through.

However, | believe that everyone has been notified
in terms of this application, so | don't necessarily think
there's an issue with that notice. So, |I'mgoing to go ahead
and wai ve that requirenent, unless the Board has any issues,
and if so, please raise your hand. All right.

Then, the other is the affidavit of nmintenance.
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So, this is the case that -- well, there's a couple things,
| guess. The affidavit of maintenance, so you, again, M.

Bacher, are testifying that you have mai ntai ned the posting,

correct?

MS. BACHER: | would -- | believe that our client,
the property owner, has maintained it. | would -- he is on
the line as well, and | would defer to him

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Could you identify

yoursel f, pl ease?

MR CRADDOCK: Yes, this is Brian Craddock.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. And so, have you been
mai nt ai ni ng the posting?

MR, CRADDOCK: The posting is on the door and
mai nt ai ned, yes.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Well, | guess, | don't
know, there's one nore issue with -- so, there's a revised
burden of proof, revised plans, and revised plat that all
were subnmitted | ess than one week before the hearing. So,
that's another issue that | want to talk about with the
Boar d.

In terns of the affidavit of nmintenance, since
the ANCis here and | believe everyone has been notified, I'm
okay with the affidavit of mai ntenance waiver and | believe
that the applicant is now testifying that it has been

mai nt ai ned. So, I"'m confortable wth that waiver, unless
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soneone on the Board raises their hands. Gkay. So, that's
t hat .

And the |l ast one is, the revised burden of proof,
revised plans, and revised plat. Ms. Bacher, did you, in
terns of the revised plans and the plat, did you present
these plans and the plat to the ANC?

MS. BACHER: Yes, we did.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. So, why are they getting
revised and submtted one week prior to the hearing?

M5. BACHER: They were submtted -- so, the | ast
ANC neeting that we presented at was | ast week. And we had
submtted drawi ngs for that neeting based on feedback that
we had gotten from the adjacent neighbor, which we did not
receive until the day before the ANC neeti ng.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. Al right.

MS. BACHER: Qur client, Brian Craddock, had been
wor king with the adjacent neighbor to cone to an agreenent
and | believe that they had -- we had gotten direct feedback
from himon Monday the 7th, and then the ANC neeting -- so
we revi sed drawi ngs that day, and then subnmitted themto the
ANC and presented them at the ANC neeting on the 8th of
Decenber .

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Does the Board have any
i ssues with waiving the requirenent and letting the burden

of proof and the revised plans and the revised plat into the
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record? | don't see anyone raising their hand. GCkay. So,
we'll go ahead and allowthat into the record and wai ve t hat
requi renent. Let's see. Ckay. Al right.

Ms. Bacher, if you want to go ahead and wal k us
t hrough your application and why --

MS. BACHER: Sure.

CHAIRPERSON HI LL: -- you believe that you're
neeting the requirenents for wus to grant the relief
requested, and you can begi n whenever you'd |ike.

MS. BACHER: Sure.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: And al so, Ms. Bacher, this has
been postponed before, can you tell nme what happened, |ike,

what's been goi ng on since the postponenent?

MS. BACHER: Yeah. So, this has been postponed,
again, working with the -- we've been working with the ANC
and t he adj acent neighbors to try to cone to an agreenment on

a design. And we --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay.

M5. BACHER: -- al nost got there.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: | understand. So, go ahead and
begi n your presentation, then.

M5. BACHER (Okay, great. Thank you. Thank you
for the tine. If M. Young could bring up our revised
drawi ngs that are on the record, that would be great. W can

just leave it on this page for the nonent.
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CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Wi ch exhibit are you in there,
do you know?

M5. BACHER: | apol ogi ze, what?

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Which exhibit are you in?

MR YOUNG This is Exhibit 40, | believe.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Thank you, M. Young.

M5. BACHER Thank you. As | nentioned before, |'m
Emly Bacher. | am presenting on behalf of the applicant,
SpectrumBui |l ders. W are seeking arelief for a three-unit
conversion in the RF-1 Zone, pursuant to Subtitle U 320. 2.
We're al so seeking a special exception to renove an exi sting
architectural rooftop elenent, E 206.1. And to reduce an
exi sting conformng side yard, E 207. 3.

This project is located at 1638 Trinidad Avenue
Nort heast, which is on the west side of the bl ock, northwest -
i sh side of the block, between Migs Place and Chil dress.
It's currently a two-story over cellar single-famly sem -
attached buil ding, sem -attached on the south side.

And we are proposing to add two units, so it would
be a three-unit building total, three famly-sized units, a
third-floor addition and a rear addition that is ten feet
past the adjacent neighbor, in conpliance wth the
regul ations of the zone. W're also providing required two
of f-street parking spaces in the rear.

As we discussed a little bit al ready, we and our
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client have been working with the ANC and the adjacent
nei ghbor to the north on a variety of issues. Qur original
design that we presented to a couple of the ANC subcommittees
actual ly proposed a full-width building, so a full-wdth row
bui l ding fromproperty line to property |ine.

And after working wth the nei ghbors and recei ving
sonme community feedback, we received sone specific feedback,
particularly from the adjacent neighbor. Specifically, he
asked for relocation of sonme of the existing -- of the
w ndows that we were proposing, increasing the height of the
parapet wall at the roof deck, relocating the nechanical
units, and he was asking for a two-foot setback from the
property line, so instead of going from property line to
property line, set it back two feet.

We accommodat ed all of those requests, including
a -- we actually pushed it to a three-foot setback fromthe
property line, because we felt that would be easier for
mai nt enance and was cl oser to what's typical for that zone.

Qur original proposal had OP support, as does our
revi sed proposal for the three-foot side yard setback. And
we were able to get support fromthe ANC for the three-unit
conver si on. Unfortunately, we have been unable to cone to
an agreenent regarding the setback relief. W appreciate
your time today to take a | ook at this application and woul d

be happy to answer any questions that you have.
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CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. Does the Board have sone
questions of the applicant?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Just one question. Thank
you. Can you talk about the at-risk wi ndows and why those
wer e added and will not be renoved?

M5. BACHER: Sure. Well, so, our original proposal
had at-risk w ndows on the property Iline. Qur current
proposal has been noved three feet off the property line, so
those are no longer at-risk w ndows.

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: And in terns of the privacy
on the adjacent neighbor, if the neighbor should put up a
building on that side, what would be the inpact on the
nei ghbor's property?

M5. BACHER: There's no inpact -- so, the inpact
of this devel opnent on the nei ghbor's property?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Yes. |If the neighbor were
to put up a building three feet fromthe property |ine, what
woul d be the inpact on privacy and use and enjoynment on that
property?

M5. BACHER: If they were to put a buil ding three-
foot fromthe property line, then the buil dings woul d be six
feet fromeach other. | don't -- | think that that's very
typical in D. C, people have much, nuch narrower separations
in DDC. So, | don't know that it would have a substanti al

| npact on the nei ghboring buil ding.
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VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: And how many w ndows are
t here, again?

M5. BACHER: W are currently show ng, on the side
-- let me count themreal quick. | see seven single w ndows
and five doubl e w ndows.

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Ckay. Thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Sure, M. Smth?

MEMBER SM TH: Ms. Bacher, you had stated in your
testinmony that in changing the setback from zero to three
that it was in keeping wth the character of the
nei ghbor hood, coul d you el aborate on that alittle bit nore?
Dd you do a residential pattern analysis of sone form of
adj acent properties to arrive at that concl usion?

M5. BACHER: No. The reason | said that is because
this neighborhood is actually fairly dense, a lot of the
houses are rowhouses and attached on both sides. But the
regul ation for side yards in this nei ghborhood is going to
be, the mnimumis five feet. So, we felt three feet was
closer to five feet than two feet. And it also just is alot
nore confortable in terns of maintenance on the property.

MEMBER SM TH:. Thank you.

MEMBER TURNBULL: If you had a five-foot yard, how
wi de woul d the house be?

M5. BACHER That is a good question, | can pul

that nunmber up right now. It would be about 17 and a half
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feet.

MEMBER TURNBULL: Thank you.

MEMBER SMTH: | think | do have one final
question, in relation to the reduced side yard. Being that
you are producing a side yard and it would be a one-foot
side yard setback, are there any additional building code
consi derations that you may have t o neet because the buil ding
Is closer to an adj acent property?

M5. BACHER: Yeah. So the -- | can't renenber the
exact nunber off the top of ny head, but the building code
does Iimt the percentage of wall that can be open. So, it
essentially limts the anount of w ndows that you coul d have
on a wall that's three-foot from the property I|ine. So,
we're currently in conpliance with that and would remain in
conpliance wth that.

MEMBER SM TH. Thank you. | have no further
guesti ons.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Ms. Bacher, you're aware
of the -- there was a party in opposition, or not party in
opposition, there was a letter in opposition, did you have
a chance to | ook at that?

M5. BACHER Actually, | don't know that | have
read that letter in particular, but | believe it's fromthe
adj acent nei ghbor.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Right. So, you haven't? And,
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M. Craddock, have you had a chance to read that letter?
MR CRADDOCK: No, | haven't seen the |letter.
CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Wiy don't you both take

a look at that letter, then, okay? It'sinthe exhibit, it's

in the record, that 1is. And you can -- well, I'Il circle
back around to you and you guys can give ne your conment.

MEMBER TURNBULL: Exhi bit 48.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Exhibit 48, thank you. Al |
right. Anybody have any further questions of the applicant?
Al right. Comm ssi oner Shropshire, could you introduce
yourself for the record, please?

IVB. SHROPSHI RE: Hi , Kei sha Shropshire, ANC
Comm ssi oner, Single Menber District 5D02. ['mat 1239 16th
Street Northeast, Washington, D.C.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Al'l right.

M5. SHROPSHI RE: You can mail me some of those
O eos.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Yeah, | was going to say. Well,
wel come. Well, first of all, welcone back.

M5. SHROPSHI RE: Thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: | nean, they've been selling
out, like, that shop makes you -- they're all good. They're
del i ci ous.

M5. SHROPSHIRE: | wote it down, so I'll go check
it out.
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CHAI RPERSON HI LL: They're really good. Capital
Candy Jar.

M5. SHROPSHI RE: | got it down.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: There you go, there you go.
Let's see. So, Comm ssioner, would you like to give your
testi nony?

M5. SHROPSHI RE: Sure. So thank you, Chairperson
Hll, and to the mnmenbers of the Board. We actually
consi dered, ANC 5D considered this application at our npst
recent ANC neeting on Decenber 8. And at the neeting, ANC
resolved to support two of the three exenptions that are
request ed.

One was the conversion to an existing sem -
det ached principal dwelling unit into a three-unit apartnent
house, that vote was 4-0-0. And we had a special exception
that we supported for the renpbval of an existing rooftop
architectural elenent, that vote was 3-1-0.

And it shoul d be noted that the ANC supported t he
renmoval of the existing rooftop el enent solely because the
proposed design, as shown in Exhibit 5 and 40, replicated a
rooftop design elenent that repeats on nearby adjacent
rowhones and much of the third story angles back to m nim ze
t he massi ng when you viewit fromthe sidewalk. So, if the
appl i cant had proposed a flat-front facade, ANC 5D woul d not

have supported this request, but we did based on their
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desi gn.

ANC 5D resol ves t o oppose the side yard exenption
that is requiring the five feet. The adj acent nei ghbor
expressed serious concerns regarding the special exenption
fromthe side yard set back and believes that by granting this
exenption, it wll unduly conprom se their privacy of use and
enjoynent of their property, and also contribute to
deval uation of their property, should they decide to devel op
It in the future.

So, we highlighted alot of the concerns, specific
concerns in our report. But I'mjust going to scroll down
and say that ANC 5D expressed sim/lar concerns about the
proposed design in Exhibit 5. W saw Exhibit 40 at our | ast
nmeeting. It was submtted, | think it was sent to us the day
before, so we didn't have an opportunity to actually review
that in detail in advance of the neeting. So, we got those
-- it was presented during the actual neeting.

And so, the reasons why we expressed these sim | ar
concerns is that it would unduly inpact the light, air,
privacy, enjoynent, and use of the nei ghboring property. And
if built as proposed onto the property line, we're not
consi deri ng, i ke, the three-foot redesign that was
submtted, it will deval ue the adj acent nei ghbor's property.

For exanpl e, the placenent of the nunerous wi ndows

and the HVAC units along the property line, a rooftop deck,
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and the desire of applicant to build up to the property |ine
all may create issues that will adversely i npact the adjacent
nei ghbor.

During the Decenber 8 neeting, the applicant
presented the original design, which is Exhibit 5 a matter-
of -right design, and an alternate design, which was the
three-foot, which is Exhibit 40.

So, while the three-foot setback design was much
I nproved fromthe original design, we felt it was difficult
to support the side yard exception w t hout havi ng t hat desi gn
bei ng presented into the BZA case record beforehand. So, we
voted on the design that we had before.

Subsequent to the ANC public neeting, the
applicant revised the plans to the case and subm tted under
Exhibit 40. So, we have sone -- while Exhibit 40 plans are
much nore inproved than Exhibit 5 we request the follow ng
| mprovenents.

That the BZA record reflect that the adjoining
nei ghbor honmeowner, M. Antoni o Jones, his heirs, designees,
or any future owners of the Square Lot 4055050052 retain the
right to fully develop up to the shared property line at 1638
Trini dad Avenue.

That we woul d request that the applicant agree to
renmove t he HVAC nechanicals to the roof and to mitigate any

sound or noi se concerns for both the adj oi ni ng homeowners and
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to inprove the rear yard for the future neighbors that wll
be residing at the property.

ANC 5D woul d |i ke the applicant to elimnate the
w ndows nearest the area where the adjacent neighbor
currently works on vehicles and does handiwork, which is in
the rear of the property.

In our ANC report, | put an aerial view of the
property laid out, whichis -- it highlights the applicant's
property and then it highlights the uninproved property,
which is adjacent to that property, and the |ot where the
homeowner actually has their hone.

The final request is that the ANC would |ike the

applicant to install a six-foot privacy fence along the

property line to enhance privacy for the adjoining nei ghbor
and the future neighbors who wll reside at this |ocation.
Thank you for an opportunity to present that. | amopen to
address or answer any questi ons.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Al'l right. Comm ssioner, thank

you so nuch. And you've been with us nowa fewtines and you

guys are just doing a great job there, if | mght give you
ny conments, thoughts.

M5. SHROPSHI RE: Thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: You guys are doing a good job.
Did -- Ms. Bacher?

M5. BACHER: Bacher.
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CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Bacher. Ms. Bacher, do you know
about these conditions and where -- well, I'"'mgoing to junp
around a little bit here. Comm ssioner, |ike, you guys are
opposed to the side yard, right? So, these conditions that

M5. SHROPSHI RE: Ri ght .

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: -- you're putting forward are - -
I f they are doing the things you are in support of, you want
these conditions put forward, correct?

M5. SHROPSHI RE: Correct. | just want to note that
there are two that | would say we woul d consi der nandatory,
that's nunber one and nunber four. Which is nmaking sure that
t he adjacent neighbor preserves or reserves the right to
devel op his property fully, which is right adjacent to the
applicant's property.

And nunmber four, which is the six-foot fence, to
make sure that there is added -- a structure to add to the
privacy for the adjacent nei ghbor and al so for those who are
residing on the property.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: CGot it. And if -- well, first,
"1l junmp around now. M. Rice, since one part of the order
i s opposed, that neans the whole order is opposed, correct?
O, | nean, | would be getting a full order, correct?

MR. RICE: Essentially, yes.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. So, then, that's nunber
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one. Then, nunber two, Conm ssioner, if you don't get these,
all of these conditions, are you guys in opposition to even
the things that you were in support of?

M5. SHROPSHIRE: | would say that, no, because
that's why | wanted to highlight the two mandatory things,
to make sure that there are -- that we preserve M. Jones
or his famly's rights to develop that property. Although
It's currently uni nproved, that doesn't -- you don't want to
deval ue the property.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Right. Let ne interrupt you one
second. As far as that property goes, | nean, that's his
property and so we wouldn't have anything to do with that
anyway. Like, he can develop his property. And so, that's
already -- | nean, I'Il just clarify with OAG | nean,
nothing we're doing is stopping this person from devel opi ng
their property, correct, M. Rice?

MR. RICE: That's correct, sir.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: Right. So, that --

( Si nul t aneous speaki ng.)

MS. SHROPSHI RE: Sorry.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: That's all right. ['"'m just
saying, that's already, that's automati c.

M5. SHROPSHI RE: | guess the | argest concerns were
the -- | have a question, and | don't knowif this is posed

to you all or tothe Ofice of Planning, is that | wanted to
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know what qualifies as an at-risk wi ndow? Because given that
there is a proposal noww th Exhibit 40 to nove the structure
three feet back, is that considered still an at-risk w ndow?
| don't know what the requirenents are or what that zoning

regul ation is.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: All right. | can ask for sone
clarification fromthe Ofice of Planning. | nmean, | have
nmy own ideas, but, anyway. So, we'll get to there in one
second.

M5. SHROPSHI RE: Ckay.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: The -- okay. So, that's the
comm ssSi oner . And then, right, | see the other four itens

that you guys are tal king about.

MS. SHROPSH RE: So, nunber --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Al'l right.

MS. SHROPSHI RE: -- two and nunber -- so, the HVAC,
the renovals of the HVAC, when we were conferring with the

applicant and also with the adjacent neighbor, that was

something that | think as Ms. Bacher alluded to, that was
al ready di scussed. Li ke, that was sonething that | think
that he was willing to do, given that it could mtigate any

noi se or sound that would be in the rear of the property.
CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. So, well, let nme junp
back, then, to M. Bacher. Ms. Bacher, in terns of these

conditions, were you guys in agreenent to thenf
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MS. BACHER: So, we are in -- so, the conditions,
| think | may be mssing one. W are, of course, in
agreenent that whatever is built on our property i s not going
to have any inpact on the neighbor's ability to develop his
property. A six-foot privacy fence does not pose any
problem we'd be happy to install a six-foot privacy fence.

Regardi ng the nechanical units, we did relocate
themfromoff the property line, they're now | ocated kind of
in the center of the property to keep themas far away from
both property lines as possible. Unfortunately, due to
current DCRA regulations, we aren't able to put themon the
roof for the two | ower units.

And then, | apol ogize, the third itemwas, or the
fourth itemthat |I'm m ssing?

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Elim nate the w ndows nearest
the area where the adjacent neighbor currently works on

vehi cl es and does handi wor k.

M5. BACHER  Yes. So we -- it was our
under st andi ng that we had done that. It seens |ike naybe
that wasn't fully -- we don't have a full agreenent on

exactly where that area is, but we would be definitely open
to working with the neighbor to figure out exactly what area
he's trying to avoid.

| think that there mght be a little bit of

confusi on about which -- because, initially, I think he had
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said the front of the property is where he didn't want the
w ndows, so now |I'm hearing it's the rear. But we're
definitely open to noving wi ndows and/ or elim nating sone of
t hem

MR, CRADDOCK: Yeah, we --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. W'll see what -- M.
Cr addock?

MR, CRADDOCK: It's about 27 feet back is where he
wor ks on his cars, and we're happy to nove that, to rel ocate
t hat w ndow out of the way.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. W, | nean, | don't know
If we're tal king about all that stuff, I'mjust trying to
under stand where we are. And, Ms. Bacher, you coul d go ahead

and, if you want to, nmaybe pull up where these w ndows are

or tell me where they are, | can find it in the exhibit.

MS. BACHER: Yeah. So, it's in that Exhibit 40 --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: No, | don't need to know -- |
don't want to knowright now, |'msorry. It's okay, |'mjust
ki nd of junping around, |'msaying | mght come back and ask
it.

MS. BACHER: (kay.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Al right. Let's see.
Commi ssi oner, okay, Comm ssioner, do you have anything el se
ri ght now?

MS. SHROPSHI RE: No.
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CHAl RPERSON HI LL: COkay. Let's see. Al right.
My fell ow board nenbers, does anyone have any questions for
the comm ssioner? M. Turnbull?

MEMBER TURNBULL: Yeah. Comm ssioner Shropshire,
| guess |'mconfused, trying to figure out -- there's so nmany
conditions and things floating inthe air right now Are you
still looking for the five-foot side yard?

M5. SHROPSHI RE: So, oh, so, | would say that we
heavily considered what the adjacent neighbor's concerns
were. So, when we were voting, we were opposed to giving the
relief for the side yard relief, yes, | would say that.

MEMBER TURNBULL: So, if they don't do the five

yards, are you totally against going ahead, then, with this

proj ect?

M5. SHROPSHI RE: | cannot say that, only because
| would like to know, | had one question about what is
considered an at-risk window, and if it wasn't the -- |ike,

why is the five-foot side yard rule put in place in the first
pl ace? Like, is that to prevent -- is it because of the
nunber of the square footage of, or nunbers of the units that
are there? And also, does it pose a fire safety risk?

So, those are sone of the things that | wasn't
really clear about and wanted to hear from the Ofice of
Pl anni ng before sayi ng one way or the other. But | would say

that our vote was to not support the five-foot side yard
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relief when we voted.

MEMBER TURNBULL: Ckay. Thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. Anyone else? Al right.
|"'mgoing to turn to the Ofice of Planning.

MS. VI TALE: Good afternoon, M. Chair and menbers
of the Board. Elisa Vitale with the Ofice of Planning
This is for BZA Case 20282. And | believe there is one
procedural itemfirst.

The Ofice of Planning would request that the
board waive its rules to accept our supplenental report into
the record. This was filed |l ess than 24 hours, or attenpted
to be filed lIess than 24 hours prior to the hearing. The
applicant, as was noted previously, submtted a revi sed sel f-
certification, revised architectural plans, and burden of
proof into the record |ate |ast week.

| think the full revised application was avail abl e
as of Friday, so the Ofice of Planning required tinme to
reviewthat revised application, draft its report, and subm t
it to the record. So, that's the reason for the request to
accept the OP report |less than 24 hours before the hearing.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Yeah, | don't have any
| ssues, because we've already kind of gone through and
accepted the other itens late to the record, sol'd like to
see OP's supplenmental. |If we can go ahead and add that into

the record, unless the board has any issues with it? And I
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don't see anybody raising their hand. What -- does your
suppl enent al change anything, interns of fromyour original ?

M5. VITALE: M. Chair, yes, |'mhappy to provide
a brief summary of OP's recommendati on. Based on the revi sed
application, the Ofice of Planning continues to recomend
approval of the requested relief, including -- the
application was revised to reflect the newcriteria for the
conversi on.

So, OP supports both the special exception request
for the conversion, we're also supporting the request to
renove a rooftop architectural elenent, as well as the newy
submtted request for relief fromthe side yard requirenents
that would allow the applicant to provide a three-foot side
yard al ong the northeastern property |ine.

This concludes ny report and |'m happy to answer
any questions. | believe there were sone, potentially sone
guestions with respect to at-risk wi ndows and side yard
requirements, so |I'm available to answer those. Thi s
concl udes --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Right. So, M. --

MS. VITALE: -- ny report.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Thank you.

MS. VI TALE: Thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HILL: So, Ms. Vitale, | guess --

right. You all were in support of no side yard, right?
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M5. VITALE: That's correct. This property is
zoned RF-1 and the RF-1 Zone permts and contenplates row
bui | dings. So, those would be buildings that are devel oped
lot line to lot line.

Qobviously, in the RF1 Zone, you also find sem -
det ached or detached buil di ngs. So, in this instance, as
you' ve heard, the mninmumrequirenent in the RF1 Zone for
a sem -detached building -- you need another Oreo, | think,
alittle nore sugar to wake up.

Shoul d you have a sem -detached building in the

RF-1 Zone, the m ninumdepth of side yard that's required is

five feet. | believe the ANC Conm ssi oner was aski ng about
the five-foot side yard requirenent. That provides for
separation. In the RF1 Zone, if there is a non --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: You froze, M. Vitale. And
you're gone.

M5. VITALE: (Audio interference) |less than that.
When you start to get down to two feet or one feet, that does
often create, that just creates kind of an unsafe space, a
space that's difficult to maintain, it's hard to renove
debris, keep trash out of that area. But | do believe the
three-foot, which we kind of contenplate as the absolute
mninmum is sufficient and woul d provi de separation here.

Certainly, the applicant could provide no side

yard, as | said, the RF-1 Zone does contenplate a lot |ine
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to lot Iine devel opnent. But in this instance, the
applicant's requesting relief to go down to the three feet
and we are able to support that request.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ms. Vitale, you kind of cut out
alittle bit. You started tal king about non-conformty?

MS. VI TALE: Sure. The RF-1 Zone, if you have a
non-conf orm ng side yard, an existing side yard that's |ess
than that five-foot mninmum and you want to add onto your
bui |l di ng, you can add on and continue that non-conform ng
side yard. But the regulations do stipulate that it cannot
be any I ess than three feet.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Got it. And as you were sayi ng,
the three feet --

MS. VITALE: And that --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: So, the three feet, it's enough
space to actually maintain that side yard?

M5. VITALE: That's correct. And you'll find that
in Subtitle E Section 207.4, you'll see that three-foot
m ni mum - -

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay.

M5. VITALE: -- if you' re extendi ng.

CHAI RPERSON HILL: So, just so I'm clear, the
guestion about the at-risk window, | nean, they're not at-
ri sk wi ndows now, because they're pushed off three feet?
Meani ng - -
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M5. VITALE: That's correct.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: -- if they were at-risk w ndows
and they were on the property line, then the next-door
nei ghbor could develop to their property line and cover up
t hose wi ndows. That's what the whole at-risk w ndow issue
or question was, | think, that the conmm ssioner was asking,
correct?

M5. VITALE: Well, | won't try to state what the
conm ssi oner is saying, but you are correct in your sunmary.
An at-risk wi ndow would be |located on a property line. In
this instance, the original application showed w ndows when
they were proposing to go lot line to |ot |ine.

So, those wi ndows woul d have been at-risk and it
Is correct, the adjoining property owner could develop
property and go lot line to lot line, so they would have
bl ocked those proposed w ndows.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Cormm ssi oner, before |
go to ny board nenbers, did you get your questions answered
or do you have any questions for the Ofice of Planning? No
probl em

M5. SHROPSHI RE: Too many things opening up. I
bel i eve that she answered ny question, | wanted to know what
is considered at-risk and that is if it's exactly on the
property line.

And | wanted to know what was the requirenent, |
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guess, if the reason why they're seeking the side vyard
request is because it is larger than five feet, it's not |ess
than five and they had to get special exception. So, that
clarified things for ne.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. Let's see. So, does the
board have any questions for the Ofice of Planning?
Conmmi ssi oner Turnbul | ?

MEMBER TURNBULL: Thank you, M. Chair. Ms.
Vitale, | got a question regarding the adjacent property.
If this property that we're tal king about has a three-foot
si de yard, does the property next door, the adjacent property
which only has a garage on it right now, is that considered
a sem -detached property? | nean, they can't built to the
lot line, then? |'m--

(Si mul t aneous speaki ng.)

MEMBER TURNBULL: | guess what |'mtrying to figure
out is, to what extent can the property, the adjacent
property, build in regards to this new project that we're
| ooki ng at?

MS. VITALE: They would be able to build lot |ine
to lot line. That property only has an accessory structure
on it. | can't speak to the developability of that lot, |
nean, that's not before us now and | haven't fully analyzed
t he adjacent property. But it is zoned RF1 and the RF-1

Zone would permit lot line to lot |ine devel opnent there.
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MEMBER TURNBULL: That's what | thought, but | just
want ed to nmake sure because of the fact that we're creating
this three-foot side yard, if that had any i npact on what you
could build, if it still negates anything in the RF-1 for the
adj acent property.

M5. VITALE: No, it does not. You may be thi nki ng,
previously in the zoning regulations, we were defining
properties sort of based on their relationship to adjoining

MEMBER TURNBULL: Yeabh.

M5. VITALE: -- properties and it --

MEMBER TURNBULL: And maybe |'m getting m xed up
with what we used to have, okay.

M5. VITALE: And we did try to correct for that,
because that does start to -- if you start to kind of define
a property based on what may or may not be there on the
nei ghbori ng property, it does cause sone conplications. So,
no, the subject property would now be, it is now and would
continue to be a sem -detached building in the RF-1 Zone.

And then, the adjoining property to the other

side, they could devel op dependi ng on what they are able to

do as a --

MEMBER TURNBULL: Ri ght.

M5. VITALE: -- nmatter-of-right based on the RF
zoning, but they could go lot line to lot |ine.
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MEMBER TURNBULL: All right. Thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Anyone else for the Ofice of

Pl anni ng?

MEMBER SM TH: So, just a --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: M. Smth?

MEMBER SM TH: -- clarification. Just a --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Sure, go ahead.

MEMBER SM TH. -- clarification. They could go to
lot line to lot line if they neet the building code

definition of a rowhone? So, would there be a difference in
how you may develop that building if you're going property

line to property line, if you want to attach it?

M5. VITALE: Wll, | think you're -- you've
referred to building code, |'m speaking from a zoning
perspective. The RF-1 Zone permts row buildings. Row

bui | di ngs are consi dered buil dings that span lot line to | ot
line. |'mnot speaking to, nor can | speak to buil ding code
requiremnents.

MEMBER SM TH: Ckay, got you. kay, thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. | guess, Ms. Vitale, |'m
just trying to clarify again this lot lineto lot Iine issue
again. | nean, originally, the Ofice of Planning had done
their anal ysis and was in support of this relief, if they had
devel oped all the way to the lot line.

And now, they're proposing athree-foot side yard,
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right? And so, what were they allowed to do matter-of-right?
They could have done -- I'ma little confused with the | ot
line to lot line thing.

M5. VITALE: What | was saying is, the RF-1 Zone
permts row buildings. Row buildings span lot line to | ot
line. The RF-1 Zone also permts a sem -detached buil di ng,
which sits on a lot line on one side, as this property does,
and then provides a side yard on the opposite side.

Currently, this is a sem -detached buil ding that
provides, | think a 5.92 foot side yard. So, the applicant
I S proposing, through additions and extensions, to maintain
that sem -detached building form and then, to reduce that
side yard from5.92 feet to three feet.

So, the zoning regulations in Subtitle E, in the
Section 207, which regul ates side yards, says any side yard
provi ded shall be a mnimumof five feet. So, the applicant
right now is providing a conformng, slightly larger than
five-foot side yard. 207.3, the next section, says existing
side yards nmay not be reduced to a non-conformng wi dth or
el i m nat ed.

So, the applicant is proposing to reduce that
conformng side yard to a non-conforming width, at three
feet, and they're requesting relief from Section 207.3.
Previ ously, they woul d have required side yard rel i ef because

they were requesting to elimnate a conform ng side yard.
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So, | think the side yard relief question was
there in either instance, but either a sem -detached buil di ng
formor a rowhbuilding formare both permtted in this zone.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Right. But wth special
exenption?

M5. VITALE: Exception, that's correct. Vi a
speci al exception relief, which is what they have requested.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: But what |'msayingis, if they
were just building one hone, one rowhone, they would stil
have to cone to us to get rid of the side yard?

M5. VITALE: | believe that's correct, | would
certainly defer tothe Zoning Adm nistrator's interpretations
of the regulations. But to add on to this existing building
and change it from a sem-detached building to a row
building, that would require the elimnation of the
conform ng side yard and | would read it as requiring speci al
exception relief.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Okay, great. Ms. Bacher
i s noddi ng, so she's auditioning for the Ofice of Planning's
job here in a mnute, right? So, all right. Let's see.
kay. Anybody el se? Ckay. Comm ssioner, |'msorry, did you
have any final questions for the Ofice of Planning?

M5. SHROPSHI RE: So, | just would like for the
O fice of Planning to speak to the nunber of wi ndows that are

proposed. Like, I understand that the nunber of w ndows, if
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It were along the property line, that woul d be consi dered at -
ri sk, but is there sonelimt or nunber of w ndows that coul d
be proposed for what is being suggested now, three feet from
the property |ine?

M5. VITALE: | believe that is controlled by the
bui | ding code, that is not governed by zoning regul ations.
So, | can't speak -- that's not part of the relief request
that's before the board today.

Certainly, when the developer goes to pull
building permts from the Departnent of Consuner and
Regul atory Affairs, that building permt application will be
revi ewed for conpliance wth the building code. But | amnot
famliar with the building code requirenents, in terns of
w ndow openi ngs that would be permtted. But that woul d be
reviewed at the tinme of building permt.

M5. SHROPSHI RE: Ckay. Thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. Does the applicant have
any questions for the O fice of Planning?

M5. BACHER: No, we do not. Thank you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. |Is there anyone here, M.
Young, wishing to testify?

MR. YOUNG Yeah, we have one person.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. Could you bring that
person in, please? Hello, can you hear ne? Is it M. Jones?

Hel | 0?
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MR. JONES: Hell o?

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: H , M. Jones, can you hear ne?

MR, JONES:. Yeah, | can hear you now.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay, great. You can go ahead,
you'll have three m nutes to -- could you i ntroduce yourself,
pl ease, for the record?

MR JONES: Antoni o Jones, 1644 --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: And where do you live?

VR JONES: 1644 Trinidad Avenue Northeast,
Washi ngton, D.C.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. And you're the next-door
nei ghbor, right, M. Jones?

MR, JONES: Correct.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. M. Jones, you can go
ahead and have three mnutes to give your testinony, you can
begi n whenever you liKke.

MR, JONES: kay. | do not agree with the three-
foot, I'd like it to stay five feet for privacy, safety,
lighting. W tried to make sone agreenment where to go, but
| didn't conply with it. As far as the at-risk w ndows, I
don't know how far they'd be or where they could be. That
was the issue.

And the property line and the air conditioning
units, | don't want ny property to devalue because of

sonmebody el se trying to make noney. | would |ike to have the
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sane rights as everybody el se as far as updating ny property
or even if |I decide to sell that ot or build onit. | don't
want no issues from existing neighbors, which |I think wl
be an issue. So, that's how | feel.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Al right, M. Jones.
Just so you know, | guess, in terns of the devel opnent of
your property, there's nothing that we're tal king about right
now that would have any effect on your ability to devel op
t hat property.

| guess it seens as though, and | know that it
sounds as though the property owner has been at least in
correspondence with you and was tal ki ng about howto nove the
air conditioning units, and | guess they tried to do that.

| guess the thing that currently, just so you
know, that is in front of us that seens to be a sticking
point is the two-feet side yard. So, if we were to deny them
getting the three-foot side yard, they would then have a
five-foot side yard and still have all of the sanme w ndows.
It's just that it would be two feet farther away from your
property line.

MR, JONES: Ckay. Well, it would be a three feet
di fference between both property lines, so that equals six?

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: Yeah, it'Il be -- well, it wll
be five feet, and this is what |I'm getting, it depends on

what you or soneone el se mght try to dowth their property.
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Currently, five feet and five feet give you ten feet --

MR JONES: Right.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: -- if that were the --

MR JONES: Right.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: -- case. And then, right, three
feet and three feet will give you, right, the six. But you
woul d still, sonebody would still have to cone before us to
get the three feet rather than the five feet. But in any
case, | was just kind of clarifying what currently is before
us, which is this difference between the three feet and the
five feet of the side yard.

MR JONES: Oh, the five feet of the side yard is
-- they should be private. | nean, | be working on ny cars,
| be doing little side jobs, and if you cone five feet to

exactly to that property line, it would be an issue. Not

with nme, but with the new tenants, like | was telling M.
Brian. So, that's why | didn't agree to it. Even if you
bring it three feet, it will be an issue sooner or |ater.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Got it. Hey, M. Craddock, can
you hear ne?

MR. CRADDCCK: Yes, | can hear you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: You've been in touch with M.
Jones, is that correct?

MR. CRADDCCK: Yes.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: And you guys are going to talk
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about this wi ndow or these wi ndows that naybe he's concerned
about ?

MR, CRADDOCK: Yes. Actually, so, we, yeah, we
tal ked about the exact |ocation of the w ndow and |'m happy
to relocate that w ndow.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay. So, you all are going to
conti nue conversations?

MR. CRADDCCK: Yeah. Yes.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Does anybody have any
questions for M. Jones fromthe board?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Just one questi on.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Sure, Ms. John.

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JCHN: So, M. Jones, you
understand that there's only one wi ndowthat they' re thinking
of novi ng?

MR. JONES: Ma'am | have no i dea how many w ndows

t hey planned on noving. | didn't even see the, as the
buil ding would be built at first, until the |ast neeting.
So, | really didn't know what | was agreeing to, because one

m nute you say it's here, then when | tell you this is where
| work, then you says there. So, | really couldn't agree
wi t h anyt hi ng.

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JCOHN: Thank you, M. Jones.

MR, CRADDOCK: May | address that? So, we did send

the original plans that we proposed. And when M. Jones
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asked us to bring it tw feet back fromthe property |ine,
we agreed to that. But then, talking with the Ofice of
Pl anni ng, we needed to bring it back three feet.

So, we did -- that was a | ate adj ustnent, because
that's what we -- well, obviously, that's why we submtted
that [ast week. But that was submtted at the ANC neeti ng,
which | believe M. Jones was on as well. But the w ndows,
the only wi ndow t hat changed was the one that we were trying
to appease himfor where he was working on the cars.

M5. SHROPSHI RE: So, can --

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. So --

M5. SHROPSHI RE: -- add sonething to that? This
I s Kei sha, Conm ssioner Shropshire. So, | would have to say
that during our last ANC neeting, it was really unclear where
the w ndows woul d be noved to. And, actually, there was an
addi ti on of another w ndow fromthe original plan.

So, | think it would be helpful to pull up and
see, so we could see what we're tal king about, because |
don't think that it was clarified during the ANC neeti ng and
| think there's a little bit of uncertainty now.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: All right, Comm ssioner, just
give nme a second, we're goingtotry to figure this out. So,
let's see. Al right. So, M. Jones -- does anybody have
any nore questions for M. Jones? Al right. So, M. Jones,

pl ease stay in touch with M. Craddock. M. Craddock, please
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stay in touch with M. Jones.

And, M. Jones, why don't you stick around, okay?
Li ke, stay on the phone, we're going to take you out of the
hearing room for a mnute, but we m ght bring you back in,
okay?

MR JONES. kay.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Can you see this online? Are
you wat chi ng us?

MR, JONES:. Yeah, |'m watching you.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay, great. Then, you'll be
able to see what we pull up, because | have a questi on about
these windows also. All right. Thank you, M. Jones. M.

Young, if you could please excuse M. Jones? W shoul d have

had lunch first. OCkay. Al right. Let's see. ay. So,
the -- where did our architect go? Right. So, can you show
me where these wi ndows are, Ms. Bacher?

M5. BACHER: Yes. So, if you look at Exhibit --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: What exhibit?

M5. BACHER: -- 40. And then, it's page ten of
that PDF. |It's the east elevation.

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: What's the slide nunber?

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Exhibit 40, page ten. kay.
Whi ch wi ndows are we tal king about?

( Si nul t aneous speaki ng.)
MR, CRADDOCK: -- if you'd like ne to, Em|ly?
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MS. BACHER: Sorry?

MR, CRADDOCK: So, the m ddl e wi ndow on the bottom

fl oor.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Yes?

MR. CRADDCCK: That's the wi ndow right there that
needs to be, t hat we'l | renove. There was some

m scomuni cati on as we were trying to get the plans done for
the ANC neeting, after we talked through the different
requi renents that M. Jones had. And that w ndow, we can
elimnate that windowentirely. And | think that, | believe
that's the location that M. Jones was worried about.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Why? |Is M. Jones working on
stuff right in front of that wi ndow and not the windowto the
right or the left? | don't understand why it's that one
w ndow?

M5. SHROPSHI RE: | woul d say --

MR. CRADDOCK: Yeah --

M5. SHROPSHI RE: -- it's both of them |It's both

of those w ndows t here.

MR,  CRADDOCK: Ckay. I nmean, |1'm okay wth
rel ocating the one to the back as well. | believe, | want
to make sure that it's -- howfar over | can relocate it, if

it's a bedroomright there. But his garage essentially stops
right in front of that and he works on his cars in front of

t hat .
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So, when we neasured back, it was 27 feet fromthe
front of the building is the front of his garage. So, that's
why that mddle window, | say that we'll elimnate and we
relocate that to the front of the building, soit |eaves that
space open where he's working on his car, is what he had
request ed.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Right. And I'mnot necessarily
-- I"'mjust kind of talking this through, I don't know -- |
mean, whether or not thisis, like, within our -- | nean, it
IS wthin our purview. But the -- I'mnot clear -- right.

You're saying that that mddle windowis in front
of where M. Jones' garage is and the window to the right of
that m ddle w ndow, you're saying you could possibly push
that back farther or sonething, because M. Jones is
concerned about the work that he does and soneone
conpl aining, is that what the whol e di scussi on was?

MR. CRADDCCK: Yes.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Soneone possibly conpl ai ni ng?
Ri ght. So, possibly sonebody woul dn't conpl ai n?

MR, CRADDOCK: Right, yeah. | nean, it was easy
for me to nove, so | nean, there was no -- | had no issue
withit.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: But when you say nove, and |'m
just trying to understand, are you tal king about both those

wi ndows or just one of those w ndows?
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MR, CRADDCCK: | deally, renoving the m ddl e one and
then, the one in the back -- Emly, do you know if that's
right where a bedroom is? Because that would obviously
change things, if it's in the mddle of a bedroom thenit's

alittle bit harder for ne. But | think that's behind the
| ocati on of where he was requesting anyways.

MS. BACHER: Yeah, that rear double window is in
a bedroom The mddle one that we're tal king about is not
requi red for any reason other than light into the unit.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ri ght, okay. So, you can --
does anybody need this anynore? And if so, please speak up.
Ckay. M. Young, you can get rid of that. GCkay. |[|'mgoing
to look at ny fell ow board nenbers agai n.

We're kind of -- again, what we're |looking at in
terns of the relief requested and the adverse i npact and the
standards that we're to look at, |'ma little confused even
about the window thing, right? Like, again, the three-foot
side yard, the five-foot side yard, the w ndows are the
wi ndows. And if sonebody conpl ains about sonmebody working
next door, it's just as easy as nobody's going to conplain
about wor ki ng next door.

So, I'mtalking to ny fell ow board nenbers ri ght
now, | don't know what to do about this wi ndow conversati on,
right? | mean, the ANC i s opposed because of the five-foot

side yard, right? So, that's a conpletely different
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di scussi on al t oget her.

And al t hough the comm ssioner is here, 1'd |ike
to hear her input on the wi ndow thing, before we | et her go.
But -- yes. | guess what |'mtrying to figure out i s whether
the board has any -- let ne hear fromthe conmm ssioner.

Comm ssi oner, do you understand what |'m saying
about, like, and I know you've been down this road now back
and forth wth everybody a lot, and so, it's a -- we're
tal king about the five-foot side yard versus the three-foot

side yard, we're not tal king about the w ndows in general,

right?

If M. Jones is nore confortable with one of the
w ndows being renoved, | suppose that's sonething that the
bui | der and M. Jones coul d possibly work out. | personally,

I'd like a wndow if | was the person who was |iving there,
right? And | wouldn't conplain about sonmebody wor ki ng next
door, because that person was there before | noved in.

So, | don't know, | nmean, do you understand this
wi ndow i ssue and where we're tied up with this? And then,
"' mgoing to nove on.

M5. SHROPSHI RE: Wl |, | nean, my understanding is
that the window is where Brian was indicated, is right next
to -- like, we were speaking of this as if they were going
to be right up closer to the property line. And he does do

mechani cal work and | think the biggest concern was that,
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woul d he still be able to do what he was going to do on his
property? And he doesn't want to inpose on soneone else
who's in the adjacent property.

So, that's where the conversation canme up wth
Bri an and Antoni o about repositioning the window. So, that
whol e conversation cane up, but it was in the context that

there was going to be a closer developnent to the property

l'i ne.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay.

M5. SHROPSHI RE: Does that nake sense?

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Yeah, yeah, yeah, yeah. Yeah,
yeabh. Al right. Does anybody have any questions for

anybody? M. Turnbull, M. Smth, Ms. John? Because | don't
know what to do about the w ndow.

MEMBER TURNBULL: | nean, if approving this is
dependent upon noving a w ndow, soneone's got to do a new
drawi ng of that elevation to show where it's going, if it's
that critical. If it's that critical to get an approval,
then we can't approve w thout knowi ng where it's going. But
that's a separate issue fromthe side yard.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: Ri ght.

MEMBER TURNBULL: | don't knowif that's tied, if
the ANCis tying window |l ocation, if that's just a -- if that
doesn't matter, then it's just between the two property

owners, it's not a BZA issue, then. | nean, it's -- that's
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one way to look at it, that if it's not contingent on us
approving anything --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: No, we could have a -- | don't
have -- we're kind of getting into deliberations here as
wel | , agai n.

MEMBER TURNBULL: Ri ght.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Li ke, we coul d have flexibility,
right?, for that one window, if we wanted to. O we could
have flexibility on these wi ndows, and | don't know how t hat
wor ks, we can talk to OAG agai n about themworking with the
property owner. That's what |I'm trying to figure out,
because we approve what we approve --

MEMBER TURNBULL: Ri ght.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: -- and then, they have to build
what we approve, unless there's flexibility, right? And so,

that's what I'malso trying to figure out a little bit.

MEMBER TURNBULL: Yeah, | think --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: But in terns --

MEMBER TURNBULL: -- you're right, that's right,
we have no -- what is flexibility and what isn't?

CHAlI RPERSON HI LL: And, Cormm ssioner Turnbull, in

terms of what the ANC is opposed to, those w ndows have
nothing to do with what they're opposed to. They're opposed
to it because of the side yard, so they're going to renain

opposed to it.
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MEMBER TURNBULL: That's right.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: So, |'mjust kind of tal king --
" mtaking opportunity to have this di scussion with everybody
here now, before | close the hearing, where | don't get an
opportunity to talk to anybody. So, | just want to know
where you all kind of was wth everything before | close the
heari ng. And nobody seens to be wanting to talk to anybody.

(Si nmul t aneous speaki ng.)

M5. SHROPSHI RE: Can | say sonet hi ng?

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Sure, one second, Conm ssi oner.
Ms. John?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: | think the w ndows are
relevant to the waiver of the side yard issue, because it
affects privacy and use and enjoynent of the property next
door .

So, I'mleaning towards flexibility to nove the
wi ndow, the one w ndow, and possibly the second wi ndow, if
it would not inpact the bedroom And maybe the ANC m ght be
able to approve and not oppose the application with those
adj ust nent s made, i n which case we woul d have to continue t he
case.

(Laughter.)

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay.

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Or we could just do what

we do and then, the ANC --
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CHAI RPERSON HI LL: No, this is great.

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Yeah.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: This is why | have coll eagues,
right? This is why | have col | eagues. GCkay. So, all right.
kay. So, now -- yes. M. Smth, did you have anything to

add before | go back to the comm ssioner?

MEMBER SM TH: No, nothing to add.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: Okay. So, it sounds I|ike, |
mean, and Ms. Bacher and then, M. Craddock, it |ooks |ike,
| guess, we m ght do a continued hearing, right? And then,
you guys can go -- well, now, it just, it nmakes -- | nean,
and I'll talk to the comm ssioner, what -- well, first, |"'l|
talk to the conm ssioner, | suppose.

What Ms. John was saying, Conmm ssioner, is that
you guys are opposed to the side yard, right? You're opposed

to the five feet versus the four feet, but you re okay with
everything else, and it seens like, in terns of your
condi tions, you kind of understand what we can and can't do

with your conditions, right? There's the six-foot privacy

fence. | guess they've already noved the HVAC, | don't know
if you' d still be opposed or not.

But it seenms as though, because your opposition
seens to be because of M. Jones, right? And that if they
come back and they, M. Jones and they figure out howto deal
with this window thing, right?, then they can present back
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in front of you all again, you all can take anot her vote, and
then, you can cone back before us and maybe we can get a
sunmary order rather than a full order and we can ki nd of get
this thing noving along. [If you think, Conmm ssioner, that
m ght be hel pful for you guys.

M5. SHROPSHIRE: | think it's always hel pful for
us to know that there is agreenent. Li ke, right now, we
heard that there's opposition still to the five-foot. I
think that we woul d be anenable to know ng that there was a
resol uti on between them about the w ndow and that M. Jones
felt that his privacy or use would not be majorly affected
and we coul d vote on a three-foot versus the five-foot. So,
yes.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: M. Craddock, do you under st and
everything that's goi ng on?

MR. CRADDOCK: | do. The only thing I'd say is,
| think that ANC will not support the project unless M.
Jones does. And so, the five-foot -- when we went into the
| ast ANC neeting, M. Jones sai d he woul d support the project
if we went back two feet and then, we had to go back three
feet. And then, in the ANC neeting, he said he woul d support
t he by-right building.

And so, | nean, | don't see that we'll actually
come to a full agreenent that he would be okay with the

three-foot side yard, is nmy understanding at this point, and
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| think that the ANC won't support us either. Because the
w ndow issue is, | nean, in ny mnd, it's so easy, because
I"'mwilling to elimnate that window that's the one that he
had objected to.

And | think that, yeah, that we won't cone to an
agreenent, is really what | think. Because the three-foot
side yard, that's just nmy concern, only because of the three-
foot side yard and --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: | wunder st and.

MR. CRADDCCK: Yes.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: | understand. | don't know --
Ms. John?

VICE CHAIRPERSON JOHN. So, did anyone, M.
Craddock, did anyone sit with M. Jones with the plans and
wal k himthrough those plans by hinself? O was this in a
neeti ng?

MR, CRADDCCK: So, the only time that | personally
wal ked through the plans with himwas when we were | ooking
at the windows for the side. | think that my, | believe, and
maybe M. Jones can speak to this, but | believe that
originally ny agent was over by there and had the plans and
showed him but | don't know to what depth he went through
the plans with him

But | think, really, the only issue that M. Jones

had expressed previously was that he could build on his
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property, that it wouldn't affect how he built on his
property. And then, he said, | want to cone back two feet,

to make sure that his fence could then be nmaintai ned. So,

| -- yeah.

M5. SHROPSHI RE: So, can | --

(Si nmul t aneous speaki ng.)

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Hold on, hold on, hold on.

(Si nmul t aneous speaki ng.)

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Before -- hold on. Hol d on.
Bef ore everybody says everything, | just want to point out,

Ms. John, because |I'm just looking at this, we're talKking
there's also going to be a six-foot tall privacy fence there,
okay?

So, that's another thing that |'"mjust trying to
poi nt out. Those wi ndows are going to have a six-foot tal
privacy fence next to them okay? Right. So, |I'm now back
to, | don't know, right? GCkay. Like, |I think they can kind
of work this out anpongst thensel ves.

The only reason why I woul d be kicking this back
to the ANC, M. Craddock and Ms. Bacher, is that if you think
that you, and | hate to do this, | hate bringing this up all
the tinme, but if you sonehow think you can get ANC s approval
and get M. Jones to understand that you'll nove a w ndow,
right?, and you still think that sonmehow that m ght work

then you're going to get yourself to a summary order rather
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than a full order, okay?

And a full order, and | keep saying this and
whatever, | just got re-nomnated, so a full order is that
It's going to take you a longer tine to get your permts as
opposed to a sunmary order, right? Summary order m ght take
you 30 days, full order m ght take you eight nonths, right?

So, if you think that it mght be worth kind of
messing around for a little bit, then maybe we'll kick you
back to the ANCs. O herwse, | nean, | know, | can tell you
where | am there's a six-foot tall privacy fence there and
I f you all want to kind of have sone flexibility to play with
t he wi ndows, we can put sone flexibility in there, but you're
still going to get the ANC s rejection and, therefore, you're
going to get a full order.

And so -- Comm ssioner, 1'll get to you. So,
Commi ssi oner, |'msorry, Board Menber John, you had sonet hi ng
you wanted to say?

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: | was just going to say to
M. Craddock, the thing with these hearings is that they
crystalize the i ssue and everybody hears what the regul ati ons
allow. And | think that's happened here.

So, | wouldn't -- I'mnot pessimstic about your
ability to cone to an agreenent with the ANC and M. Jones.
And | would reconmmend taking the time to walk the property

with M. Jones and expl ain what's possi bl e and show hi mwhere
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t hose wi ndows wll be. | think it's worth the tine to do
t hat .

MR. CRADDOCK: Yeah, and to that effect, | did have

my surveyor cone out, laid out the building, we walked
t hrough and | ooked at where the w ndows woul d be. So, |
mean, when | say going through the building, | guess, the

front facade and the interior is the only thing | didn't walk
through wth him

So, | did-- 1 had, like I said, nmy surveyor cane
out, put the building corners down, we wal ked, | ook at the
w ndows, and that's how cane about the concern with the
w ndows at the front of his garage.

And so, | nean, | would just say, | don't know
whet her we can do this here, but if Conmm ssioner Shropshire

t hi nks that she thinks the ANC woul d possi bly be in support,

| mean, | guess it would even have to be without M. Jones
approval , because | don't think he'll approve the side yard,
because | feel like we'll be right back here, hopefully next

nonth, if that's a possibility, to be on the BZA next nonth.
But, yeah, | mean, | guess that's the only thing
l'd say is if we're just going to be right back here next
nont h, then --
CHAI RPERSON HILL: May | interrupt you one sec?
|"mgoing to go to the comm ssioner and then we can kind of

find out where we all are. Conm ssioner, you were about to
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say sonet hi ng?

M5. SHROPSHI RE: So, | was going to say that |'m
nore optim stic than pessim stic about the ability of the ANC
to approve a revised proposal, because a |ot of the things
that we actually put even in our conditions weren't
solidified.

So, | think if we were to go back and say, hey,
this is what happened at the BZA hearing, these are sone
things, these are sone outstanding issues, l'm al so
optimstic in M. Jones maybe agreeing.

But in full disclosure, | have to say that this
all started out on a rocky surface. So, there was sone
m scomuni cations up-front and that's why this has been
pushed back, because the m scommunications, | think that it
put M. Jones up on guard.

So, |'ve been working and communicating and
medi ating, |ike, conversations with M. Craddock, with Bri an,
and also with Antonio, just so that they could agree upon
some things. And | think that we have a great plan

And | appreci ate everyone del i berati ng and t al ki ng
about this today, because | think it <clarifies the
regul ations, it clarifies sone questions that | had, and |
hope it clarifies things that Brian had as well.

(Laughter.)

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. | was | aughi ng, because,
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like, | don't know what to do, a little bit. So, M.
Craddock, I'"'mgoing to | et you kind of give us your opinion.
| mean, | -- so, Conm ssioner, just to be clear, |ike, and

"' mwal king through this in ny brain, it was up against the
property line at one point, right? They pulled it back three
feet because they were trying to accommpdate the next-door
nei ghbor, right? So, | don't think you're going to get the
five feet, right

So, now, you guys are going to be talking about
the w ndow stuff, right? Oay. There's the six-foot tal
privacy fence.

|'"'mready to vote on this right now, M. Craddock
and Ms. Bacher, and you all can -- I'Ill let -- | nean, if we
were, and this is where it's alittle bit weird, because if
we were in the hearing room | would take a break and you al
could tal k anbngst yourselves and figure out what you want
to do, right? So, you all can -- we can take a break and you
can call each other if you want to.

But if I vote on this now, you're going to get a
full order and that's going to give you eight nonths. If you
want to try, and you might still fail, you still mght get
a full order, but you d be back before us naybe end of
January or sonething |like that.

So, do you want to talk with your architect, M.

Craddock? O do you have an opinion, do you want to talk to
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your architect?

MR CRADDOCK: | think so, but | think the rea
questionis, | don't knowif M. Jones is still there and if
It's okay to ask him | don't know what the appropriate thing
iIs here, but if --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: M. Jones, are you there? M.
Jones, are you there?

MR, CRADDOCK: Because | think, even on the, |ike
with the HVAC, we had al ready addressed that in the [ ast ANC
nmeeting. The only thing that -- there was m scomruni cati on
on the wndow, and that was the only thing that | think we

didn't address on the --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Okay, M. Craddock, hold on,
hold on. [I'mnot going to get -- | can't -- okay. |'mnot
going to do the negotiation stuff, | just --

MR, CRADDCCK: Ckay.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: -- want to hear if M. Jones has
been |istening to everything.

MR, CRADDCCK: Ckay.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: M. Jones?

MR. JONES: Yeah, can you --

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Yes. Have you been hearing
everyt hi ng?

MR, JONES: Can you hear ne?

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Yes.
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MR JONES: Yes, sir.

CHAl RPERSON  HI LL: Have you been hearing
everyt hi ng?

MR JONES: Yes, sir.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Do you have an opinion, M.
Jones?

MR JONES: | nean, sir, it's just been rough
trying to work it out, because this started off on a rocky
f oot . You have a person cone up and try to bribe nme for
$5,000. Then, you cone back and try to bribe nme for $2,500
to put sone w ndows in.

| nmean, | have -- M. Keisha has been trying to
work and |'ve been trying to tone down, but it seem |ike
every tinme we get together, he say one thing but do anot her,
but it still not in printing or witing. So, | can't agree
where to go. That's all

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. That's fine. M.
Craddock, it's okay, I'mjust trying to understand where we
are, right? And so, who knows, right? | don't know what you
all want to do.

So, M. Craddock, I"'mgoing to take -- | nean, |
don't -- I'msorry, you guys, neaning ny board nenbers, it's
worth three mnutes, okay? So, let's take a three-mnute
break, okay? We'Il cone back in five mnutes. M. Craddock,

you call Ms. Bacher, you all figure out what you want to do.
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MR, CRADDOCK: Okay, thank you.

(Wher eupon, the above-entitled matter went of f t he
record at 2:18 p.m and resuned at 2:25 p.m)

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: All right. M. Craddock --

MR. CRADDCCK: Yes.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: -- did you have an opportunity
to figure out where you are?

MR.  CRADDOCK: Yes. | spoke with Comm ssioner
Shropshire. And, yeah, | believe that we can cone to an
agreenent with the ANC. So, would we cone back wth just,
iIs it, I don't know how it works, is it just consent and
sonet hing that we would be able to do next nonth, possibly?

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: So, we would cone back with a
continued hearing, limted scope, which is just to tal k about

the adverse effect concerning these w ndows, right? And

then, just see, | guess, where we are with the ANC

| nmean, to -- and welcone, M. Jones, | can see
you there. If we were to nove forward now, then there's
really no point -- there's not alot of |everage for you, M.

Jones, to do anything, because now, if this order were
approved, then we're done.

And so, the w ndows woul d end up staying exactly
where the wi ndows are and they'd nove forward, right? This
is the opportunity, M. Jones, to talk with M. Craddock to

try to tal k about these wi ndows, just to |let you know. And
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so, that's it.

So, unl ess ny board nenbers have any i ssues, then
we can let the parties talk anongst thenselves, see if you
cone back with a different design, M. Craddock, and then you
can show us exactly where those windows are, right? Yes.
And so -- yeah. Sorry, | got alittle distracted. So, and
see where we get to.

We' d need a new desi gn show ng what exactly we're
approving, right? W just need that, we'd need new pl ans
showi ng what we're approving. And then, that's it. So, if
that were the case, when do you think, M. Conm ssioner, you
could get them -- you could do all this and get them back
bef ore you?

M5. SHROPSHI RE: So, we neet every second Tuesday
of the nonth. And so, that is -- hold on. Qur next neeting
woul d be January 12. W could neet to vote on the changes

and gi ve, hopeful ly, support of what the revi sed changes are.

And | don't know when t he next BZA hearing is, but that woul d

be the earliest that we would be able to take another vote.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Say that again, which
dat e?

MS. SHROPSHI RE: January 12.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: GCkay. So, then, you, M.
Craddock, you have to get together with M. Jones, try to
explain the windows and the privacy fence and what exactly
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I's going on, right? And then, present to the ANC and see if
you can get a different outcone. Ckay? M. Jones, do you
have any questions? Say it again, M. Jones?

MR JONES: Did he say he's going to go three feet
back off the property |ine?

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Yeah, the current discussion,
M. Jones, and this is where you guys can kind of tal k about
it, the three feet would remain the sane, it's the w ndows,

t he pl acenent of the wi ndows that are up for di scussion right

now.

MR JONES: Okay. And he's going to put the AC
units where?

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: That, you cantalk wwth him M.
Jones. It sounds as though they're trying to put the AC
units where they can and are allowed to put it by DCRA,
nmeaning the regulations will only allow them to put it
sonewher e.

|"m sorry, they can only put them where they're
allowed to put them but they're trying to put themin the
m ddl e of the property or sonething |like that, so it doesn't
-- it's the sanme for either side.

MR, JONES: Ckay.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: Ckay?

MR, JONES: Ckay.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Do you have any --
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(Si nmul t aneous speaki ng.)
CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Do you have any questions, M.
Jones? Pardon?

MR JONES: | said, | have a better understanding

now.

CHAIl RPERSON HI LL: GCkay, great. So do I, WM.
Jones.

MR JONES. kay.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Al right. Wll, good
|l uck to you guys. So, let's see. M. My, the 12th is the
hearing that the ANC is going to vote again, perhaps, on
January 12, which is a Tuesday. And then, | nmean, what's
January 20 | ooking |ike?

MR MOY: | once had a January 20, | noved it
because it was | nauguration Day.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: GCh, that's right. That's right.

MR, MOY: So, we're back on the 27th, after --

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: That's right.

MR MOY: -- the 13th. Yeah.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: | nauguration Day, that's right,
| forgot. Ckay. So, the 27th, right? So, what do we got
on the 27th?

MR, MOY: Ch, we've got a |ot. We have -- this
woul d be the thirteenth case.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Onh, dear god.
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MR MOY: You' ve already heard the majority of this
case al ready.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: I know, | know. Are you guys
okay, M. Smth, Ms. John, with the 27th? M. John's noddi ng
yes, so | assune, M. Smth, you' re okay? Al right. W'l]I

cone back on the 27th.

MEMBER TURNBULL: Can we do it first thing?

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Yeah, we'll do alimted scope.
W'll do alimted scope, M. Turnbull, with you, after our
deci sions. kay?

MEMBER TURNBULL: |I'mfor it.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: All right. So, we're going to
do alimted scope on the 27th. So, |I'mclosing the record.
I"'m closing the record for everything except new draw ngs
fromthe applicant and a updated report fromthe ANC. Ckay?
So, the ANC can gi ve ne whatever they want and then, the new
drawi ngs for -- and they m ght be the sanme, | don't know
But we're going to vote on, or we'll get whatever we get.
And then -- yeah, that's fine. kay.

Do you guys need anything else? No? M. My, do
you need dates for anything?

MR, MOY: Yes, yes, for the -- I"mgoing to work
backwards. So, continued |imted scope hearing January 27.
The ANC is neeting on January 12, so if it's possible if the

ANC can submt their final report, I'mgoing to call it, by
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that Friday, January 15, okay?
And for the applicant, the applicant should
actually submt their potential for new drawi ngs, which I'm

guessing wll go before the ANC, by date specific. So, that

shoul d be before the ANC neeting of January 12. So, | don't
know how early the ANC would need the ANC s filing, but I'm
guessing at |east a week, | could be wong.

So, I'mguessing if the applicant can submt their
updated filing per the request by the board by a week prior,
whi ch woul d be Tuesday, January 57

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: M. Craddock, did you hear that?

MR, CRADDOCK: Yes, | was waiting for Emly to
respond as well. But, yeah, we'll|l make that happen, January
5.

M5. BACHER: Yeah. M/ only question on that is,
what happens if we go to the ANC and have further revisions
fromthe ANC and need to submt nore draw ngs?

M5. SHROPSHI RE: We're only really | ooking at the
wi ndows here.

MS. BACHER: Ckay.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: But, | nean, you guys can submt
-- | nmean, M. My, when are we getting stuff for before the
suppl enental on the 27th? Wat date did you give then?

MR, MOY: January 15 for the ANC. If there are

updates after the neeting with the ANC, I' mguessing it could
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be a quick turnaround by the applicant to submt it by the
sane date as the ANC, whi ch woul d be January 15. Because |I'm
guessi ng they should be in sync, right? That's the hope.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: You guys can -- | nean, | don't
know what's going to happen with you guys. You guys can give
us what ever you need to give us by the 15th of January, okay?
And then, we'll take a |ook at it. | nmean, they can even
have nore tinme than that, right? W' re not neeting until the
27t h.

MR MOY: That's true, that's true. You coul d.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: | nean, you guys can have until
t he 22nd.

MR MOY: Let's do that.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Right? So, we'll get everything
from you all by the 22nd. I nmean, if you've got new
drawi ngs, new draw ngs, whatever it is, because we're having
a continued I imted scope hearing, so we will be able to hear
fromyou guys.

MR. MOY: And that will be on the 27th.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Ckay. Do you have -- is
everybody good with the dates? GCkay. Al right. So, then,
the hearing's closed, except for the things that we
requested. And you all have a nice happy holiday and a happy
New Year. And, there you go.

(Si nul t aneous speaki ng.)
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CHAI RPERSON HI LL: Bye. See you on the 27th. Have
fun stormng the castle. Al right. The 27th Jan, the
thirteenth case, oh ny god. WMaybe, Ms. John, that's a good
day for you to chair. | think that's |like a good --

VI CE CHAI RPERSON JOHN: Maybe.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: All right. Let's see. W got
one nore thing, right, M. My.

MR MOY: Yes, sir. Let ne know when you're ready,
"Il tee you up.

CHAl RPERSON HI LL: GCkay. Do | have to read
sonething or is that what --

MR MOY: No.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: -- you sent ne?

MR MOY: No, I'mgoing to tee it up for you and
then you can take it fromthere.

CHAI RPERSON HI LL: COkay, great, sure. |'mready.

(Wher eupon, the above-entitled matter went of f the

record at 2:37 p.m)
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